TARGETING TYROSINE KINASE INHIBITOR-INSENSITIVE CML STEM/PROGENITOR CELLS BY EFFECTIVE INHIBITION OF A NOVEL PP2A-AHI-1-BCR-ABL-JAK2 COMPLEX

by

Damian Lai

B.Sc., University of Ottawa, 2012

A THESIS SUBMITTED IN PARTIAL FULFILLMENT OF THE REQUIREMENTS FOR THE DEGREE OF

MASTER OF SCIENCE

in

The Faculty of Graduate and Postdoctoral Studies

(Experimental Medicine)

THE UNIVERSITY OF BRITISH COLUMBIA (VANCOUVER)

August 2015

© Damian Lai, 2015

<u>Abstract</u>

Imatinib Mesylate (IM) and other tyrosine kinase inhibitors (TKIs) have had a major impact on treatment of early phase Chronic Myeloid Leukemia (CML) patients. However, TKI monotherapies are not curative and initial and acquired resistance remain challenges. Particularly, CML stem cells are less responsive to TKIs and are a critical target population for TKI resistance. Thus, improved treatments targeting key elements active in CML stem cells are needed. One candidate is Abelson helper integration site-1 (AHI-1), an oncogene that is highly upregulated in CML stem cells and interacts with multiple kinases, including BCR-ABL and JAK2. AHI-1-mediated complexes regulate TKI response/resistance of CML stem/progenitor cells, indicating that AHI-1 is a new therapeutic target in CML.

By screening the Prestwick Chemical Library, a specific growth inhibitory compound that potentially targets AHI-1 was identified: Cantharidin (CAN), an inhibitor of protein phosphatase 2A (PP2A). CAN is toxic however, so two new PP2A inhibitors, LB100 and LB102, were identified for this study. These new inhibitors specifically inhibit PP2A activity and suppress growth of CML cell lines. Importantly, these new PP2A inhibitors selectively target CML stem/progenitor cells while sparing healthy stem/progenitor cells. When combined with TKIs there is significant further suppression of growth in cell lines and in CD34⁺ treatment-naïve IM-nonresponder cells. Furthermore, this combination effect was determined to be synergistic. Cell cycle analysis showed that treatment with PP2A inhibitors alone induced a shift from G1 to G2/M phase. Confocal microscopy confirmed that the G2/M arrest led to mitotic catastrophe. However a similar shift in cell population was observed after combination with IM, suggesting that the G2/M phase arrest is solely due to PP2A inhibition. Mechanistically, the PP2A-PR55α subunit was identified as a new AHI-1 interacting protein. Western blot analysis showed that, compared to single agents, the combination treatment greatly suppresses protein expression of AHI-1, BCR-ABL, JAK2, STAT5, AKT, β-catenin, P-38 and JNK. The combination treatment

also affected PP2A and BCR-ABL-mediated β-catenin dephosphorylation/phosphorylation. These results indicate that simultaneously targeting both BCR-ABL and PP2A activities in CML stem/progenitor cells may provide a novel treatment option for CML patients, through destabilization of the protein-protein interactions mediated by AHI-1.

Preface

All experiments were conducted by Damian Lai, except for the parts stated below. I designed the experiments presented in this thesis, analyzed and interpreted all the data, composed and edited the thesis, under the supervision of Dr. Xiaoyan Jiang at the Terry Fox Laboratory, BC Cancer Research Centre.

Preliminary studies in chapter one including the AHI-1 drug screen and the initial testing of cantharidin were performed by my colleagues Min Chen and Will Liu respectively. All work involving the new PP2A inhibitors LB100 and LB102 was performed by me.

The studies described in this thesis that were performed with primary samples from healthy donors or patients with CML were approved by the University of British Columbia-Clinical Research Ethics Board, certificate number H12-02372.

Dr. Xiaoyan Jiang contributed to the experimental design, data interpretation, and editing of the thesis.

Table of Contents

ABSTRACT	ii
PREFACE	iv
TABLE OF CONTENTS	v
LIST OF FIGURES	vii
LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS	viii
ACKNOWLEDGMENTS	xii
DEDICATION	xiii
CHAPTER 1: BACKGROUND	1
 1.1 INTRODUCTION TO CML. 1.2 CLINICAL CHALLENGES IN THE TREATMENT OF CML. 1.3 BCR-ABL SIGNALLING. 	
1.4 IDENTIFICATION OF ABELSON HELPER INTEGRATION SITE 1 (AHI-1)	
1.3 AHI-1 EXPRESSION IN NORMAL AND LEUKEMIC HEMATOPOLETIC CELLS	10 12
1.0 SIGNIFICANCE OF AN ALLE FOR ADE-JARZ INTERACTION COMPLEX	12 1 <i>4</i>
1.8 INTRODUCTION TO PP2A	18
1.9 THERAPEUTIC POTENTIAL OF MANIPULATION OF PP2A IN CMI	
1.10 USE OF NEW PP2A INHIBITORS: LB100 AND LB102	
1.11 EXPERIMENTAL OUTLINE.	
CHAPTER 2: MATERIALS AND METHODS	27
2.1 CELL LINES	
2.2 HUMAN CELLS	
2.3 REAGENTS	
2.4 CELLULAR VIABILITY ASSAY	
2.5 APOPTOSIS ASSAY	
2.6 THYMIDINE INCORPORATION PROLIFERATION ASSAY	
2.7 PROTEIN EXTRACTION AND QUANTIFICATION	30
2.8 WESTERN BLOTTING	30
2.9 IMMUNOPRECIPITATION	31
2.10 PHOSPHATASE ASSAY	31
2.11 COLONY FORMING CELL ASSAY	32

	32
2.10 DOUBLE ITTEMIDINE BEOCKTOK CELL CTOLL STNCHKONIZATION	
2.14 CELL CYCLE ANALYSIS	33
2.15 IMMUNOHISTOCHEMISTRY STAINING AND CONFOCAL MICROSCOPY	33
2.16 RNA EXTRACTION AND QUANTITATIVE REAL TIME PCR	34
2.17 STATISTICAL ANALYSIS	34
2.18 ANALYSIS OF DRUG INTERACTIONS	34
CHAPTER 3: RESULTS	35
3.1 NEW INHIBITORS LB100 AND LB102 INHIBIT GROWTH OF BCR-ABL ⁺ LEUKEMIC CELLS AND SPECIFICALLY REDUCE PP2A ACTIVITY	35
3.2 KNOCKDOWN OF AHI-1 MEDIATES RESPONSE OF PP2A INHIBITORS IN BCR-ABL ⁺ LEUKEMIC CELLS.	38
3.3 AHI-1 PHYSICALLY INTERACTS WITH PR55α, A REGULATORY SUBUNIT OF PP2A	38 IC

3.5 COMBINATION TREATMENT WITH PP2A INHIBITORS AND TKIS MORE EFFECTIVELY
TARGET CML STEM/PROGENITOR CELLS
3.6 INHIBITION OF PP2A DISRUPTS CELL CYCLE CONTROL AND INDUCES MITOTIC ARREST 48
3.7 PP2A INHIBITION IN COMBINATION WITH IM AFFECTS PHOSPHORY ATION AND PROTEIN

5.7	TT ZA INHIBITION IN COMBINATION WITH INTALLECTS FLOSFLOKTLATION AND FROTEIN	
	EXPRESSION OF KEY SIGNALING PROTEINS IN BCR-ABL-MEDIATED PATHWAY	52
3.8	B DUAL INHIBITION OF PP2A AND BCR-ABL MODULATES PHOSPHORYLATION AND PROTEI	Ν
	EXPRESSION OF β -CATENIN	55

CHAPTER 4: DISCUSSION5	9

71
7

List of Figures

FIGURE 1: ACQUISITION OF PHILADELPHIA CHROMOSOME AND THE CML HIERARCHY
FIGURE 2: MECHANISMS OF RESISTANCE TO TKI THERAPY
FIGURE 3: KEY PROTEINS INVOLVED IN BCR-ABL SIGNALLING PATHWAY
FIGURE 4: ABELSON HELPER INTEGRATION SITE 1 (AHI-1) HAS A CRITAL ROLE IN CML 11
FIGURE 5: IDENTIFICATION OF NEW GROWTH INHIBITOR COMPOUNDS IN AHI-1-TRANSDUCED CML CELLS
FIGURE 6: POTENCY OF CAN IN THE K562 AND K562 IM-RESISTANT CELL LINES AS WELL AS PRIMARY CML AND NBM CELLS
FIGURE 7: PP2A STRUCTURE AND REGULATORY SUBUNITS
FIGURE 8: NEW PP2A INHIBITORS LB100 AND LB102 SELECTIVELY TARGET PP2A
FIGURE 9: NEW PP2A INHIBITORS LB100 AND LB102 INHIBIT GROWTH OF CML CELLS AND SPECIFICALLY REDUCE PP2A ACTIVITY
FIGURE 10: KNOCKDOWN OF AHI-1 EXPRESSION MEDIATES RESPONSE OF PP2A INHIBITORS IN CML CELLS AND AHI-1 PHYSICALLY INTERACTS WITH PR55 α
FIGURE 11: COMBINATION TREATMENT OF PP2A INHIBITORS WITH IM MORE EFFECTIVELY ERADICATE K562 AND K562 IM-RESISTANT CELLS THAN SINGLE AGENTS
FIGURE 12: COMBINATION TREATMENT OF PP2A INHIBITORS AND IM EXHIBITS SYNERGISTIC CYTOTOXICITY IN K562 IM-RESISTANT AND BV173 CELLS
FIGURE 13: COMBINATION TREATMENT WITH PP2A INHIBITORS AND TKIS MORE EFFECTIVELY TARGETS CML STEM/PROGENITOR CELLS BUT NOT NORMAL BM CELLS
FIGURE 14: INHIBITION OF PP2A DISRUPTS CELL CYCLE CONTROL
FIGURE 15: INHIBITION OF PP2A INDUCES MITOTIC ARREST IN CML CELLS
FIGURE 16: PP2A INHIBITION IN COMBINATION WITH IM AFFECTS PHOSPHORYLATION AND PROTEIN EXPRESSION OF KEY SIGNALLING PROTEINS IN BCR-ABL-MEDIATED PATHWAY 54
FIGURE 17: DUAL INHIBITION OF BCR-ABL AND PP2A MODULATES PHOSPHORYLATION AND PROTEIN EXPRESSION OF β -CATENIN

List of Abbreviations

ABCB1: ATP Binding Cassette B1 ABCG2: ATP Binding Cassette G2 AHI-1: Abelson Helper Integration Site 1 AKT: Protein Kinase B APC: Allo-phyocyanin ATP: Adenosine Tri Phosphate BAD: BCL2 Associated Agonist of Cell Death **BC: Blast Crisis** BCL2: B-cell Lymphoma 2 BCR-ABL: Breakpoint Cluster Region - Abelson Murine Leukemia Viral Oncogene Homolog 1 BIM: BCL2 Interacting Mediator of Cell Death **BSA: Bovine Serum Albumin** CAN: Cantharidin CFC: Colony Forming Cell Assay **CI:** Combination Index CKIa: Casein Kinase 1 Alpha **CLP: Common Lymphoid Progenitors** CML: Chronic Myeloid Leukemia CMP: Common Myeloid Progenitors CO2: Carbon Dioxide DA: Dasatinib DMEM: Dulbecco's Modified Eagle's Media DMSO: Dimethyl Sulfoxide DOX: Doxycyclin EB: Erythroblast ED: Effective Dosage ENSA: α-endosulfine ERK: Extracellular Signal Regulated Kinase

FBS: Fetal Bovine Serum

FITC: Fluorescein-isothiocyanate

GAB2: GRB2 Associated Binding Protein 2

GAPDH: Glyceraldehyde-3-Phosphate-Dehydrogenase

G-CSF: Granulocyte Colony-Stimulating Factor

GM-CSF: Granulocyte Macrophage Colony-Stimulating Factor

GMP: Granulocyte-Macrophage Progenitors

GRB2: Growth Factor Receptor Bound Protein 2

GSK38: Glycogen Synthase Kinase 3 Beta

IC50: 50% Inhibitory Concentration

IgG: Immunoglobulin G

IL: Interleukin

IM: Imatinib

IP: Immunoprecipitation

JAK2: Janus Kinase 2

JNK: C-Jun N-Terminal Kinases

kD: Kilodalton

LEF/TCF: Lymphoid Enhancer Factor / T-Cell Factor

LiCI: Lithium Chloride

LSC: Leukemic Stem Cell

MAPK: Mitogen Activated Protein Kinase

MB: Monoblast / Myeloblast,

MEK: Mitogen Activated Protein Kinase Kinase 1

MEPs: Megakaryocyte-Erythrocyte Progenitors

MKP: Megakaryocyte Progenitor

mm: Milli Metre

mM: Milli Molar

MPPs: Multipotent Progenitor Cells

NBM: Normal Bone Marrow

NK: Natural Killer

NL: Nilotinib nM: Nano Molar NR: Non-Responders, OCT1: Organic Cation Transporter-1 PADs: Phosphastase Activating Drugs **PBS:** Phosphate Buffered Saline PEI: Polyethylenimine PEST Sequences: Proline, Glutamic Acid, Serine, Threonine Rich Sequences Ph+: Philadelphia Chromosome Positive Phospho: Phosphorylated PI: Propidium Iodide PI3K: Phosphoinositide 3 Kinase PIC: Protease Inhibitor Cocktail PMSF: Phenylmethylsulfonyl Fluoride PP1: Protein Phosphatase 1 PP2A: Protein Phosphatase 2 A PP4: Protein Phosphatase 4 PSB: Phosphorylation Solubilisation Buffer **PXXP: Proline Rich Motifs** qPCR: Quantitative Polymerase Chain Reaction **R:** Responders **RAF: Rapidly Accelerated Fibrosarcoma RAS: Rat Sarcoma RPMI: Rosewell Park Memorial Institute RT: Room Temperature** SEM: Standard Error of the Mean Ser: Serine SET: Protein Phosphatase 2 A Inhibitor (I2PP2A) SH2: Src Homology 2 SH3: Src Homology 3

SOS: Son of Sevenless STAT5: Signal Transducer and Activator of Transcription 5 ST-HSCs: Short Term Hematopoietic Stem Cells TBST: Tris-Buffered Saline with Tween 20 Thr: Threonine TKI: Tyrosine Kinase Inhibitor Tyr: Tyrosine WNT: Wingless Type MMTV Integration Site Family YFP: Yellow Fluorescent Protein β-catenin: Beta Cadherin Associated Protein µCi: Microcurie µL: Microlitre µm: Micrometre µM: Micromolar

Acknowledgements

First and foremost I would like to thank my supervisor Dr. Xiaoyan Jiang for giving me the opportunity to join her laboratory. I have grown immensely under her supervision and learned to ask the right questions and how to pursue their answers. I really appreciated that you gave me the freedom to explore my interests but made sure I kept an eye on the big story.

I would also like to express my gratitude to my committee member Dr. Catherine Pallen for all her support and helpful criticisms of my work. Your suggestions have been invaluable and I am grateful for your expertise.

I thank the members of the Jiang lab past and present for all their support. I would particularly like to extend special thanks to Min and Will who originally took me on as an innocent undergraduate student and really mentored me and provided a foundation for me to build upon. They were both essential to any successes I have and hopefully will achieve. Katharina, your advice and expertise really made a difference in helping me to develop my eye for the small details which can make or break an experiment. Josephine, Sharmin, Rachel, Kyi Min, Clark, Kevin, Helena, Akie, Jonathan, and Elianne, you have really contributed an absolutely positive and energetic atmosphere to the lab. The everyday banter and support is something I looked forward to everyday. Leon, your friendship has really helped to get me through the hurdles of graduate student life. I'll see you at happy hour!

I would also like to acknowledge the Canadian Institute of Health Research for their financial support during my MSc.

My greatest supporters are my parents and I thank them for their unconditional love and support. You have allowed me to put my passions first and chase my interests. You taught me how to dream big and aim high. My journey is only just beginning and your belief in me fuels my motivation to never give up and succeed. Finally I would like to thank Orchid for her support and patience. Never have I ever made someone wait so many times because I was 'finishing up' an experiment. I will always appreciate the moment you laughed when I was 3 hours late for our anniversary dinner because I was engaged in battle with an uncooperative flow cytometer!

Thank you all.

T dedicate this thesis to my loving grandparents. T will make you proud.

Chapter 1: Background

1.1 Introduction to Chronic Myeloid Leukemia (CML).

CML is a clonal, hematopoietic stem cell disorder that is characterized by a reciprocal translocation between the long arms of chromosomes 9 and 22 resulting in the Philadelphia chromosome (Ph⁺). Chromosome translocation (9; 22) results in the juxtaposition of the human analogue of the ABL gene from chromosome 9 with the BCR gene on chromosome 22 to produce the fusion BCR-ABL gene (Figure 1A). This fusion gene is ultimately transcribed and translated into the p210^{BCR/ABL} oncoprotein in almost all patients with CML (4).

CML occurs with an incidence rate of about 1 individual per 100,000 per year. The disease is triphasic, with most patients presenting in the initial chronic phase. This chronic phase can last several years and is characterized by an accumulation of myeloid precursors and mature cells in bone marrow, peripheral blood, and extramedullary sites (5). At this stage symptoms can be controlled but without treatment patients will progress into an accelerated phase lasting 4 to 6 months. As the patients progress through the accelerated phase there is an increase in the frequency of progenitor/precursor cells which are unable to differentiate resulting in a deficiency of healthy mature differentiated cells (6). The patient then reaches a terminal stage called blast crisis, characterized by the rapid expansion of a population of differentiation-arrested blast cells which can be myeloid or lymphoid in nature (7). Patients are classified into the blast phase if they have at least 20% blast cells in the peripheral blood or bone marrow (8).

The characteristic translocation mutation is thought to initially occur in the more primitive hematopoietic stem cell compartment. The resultant production of the oncoprotein BCR-ABL is the initial malignant transformation event that triggers the onset of CML (Figure 1B). Expression of BCR-ABL has been shown to be both necessary and sufficient for this malignant

transformation (9-11). This discovery made BCR-ABL an attractive target for therapeutic intervention. Importantly, the constitutively high levels of tyrosine kinase activity derived from the kinase domain of ABL are crucial for BCR-ABL to drive the pathogenesis of the disease (12, 13). This led to the development of small molecule drugs specifically designed to inhibit BCR-ABL tyrosine kinase activity. Imatinib Mesylate (IM) is a BCR-ABL tyrosine kinase inhibitor (TKI) approved in 2001 by the US Food and Drug Administration (FDA) as a first line treatment for Philadelphia chromosome positive CML. The drug was touted as a major breakthrough in CML therapy and it has led to the development of newer, more potent TKIs. BCR-ABL can phosphorylate its substrates by transferring a phosphate from ATP to tyrosine residues. IM binds to the ATP-binding site of BCR-ABL thus preventing BCR-ABL-mediated tyrosine kinase activity (14). IM binds to the ABL kinase domain in its inactive conformation, effectively locking ABL in the inactive conformation (15, 16). Nilotinib (NL) is a second generation TKI that is structurally derived from IM but with over 30 times the potency (17). It binds to the ABL inactive conformation in a similar manner to IM but with higher binding affinity (18). Dasatinib (DA) is another second generation TKI that is structurally distinct from IM. It inhibits both BCR-ABL and the SRC family kinases with up to 250-fold higher potency (19, 20). Unlike IM, DA binds to the ABL kinase domain in its active conformation (19). All three compounds are susceptible to the T315I mutation, leading to the development of ponatinib, which was specifically designed to accommodate the T315I mutation (21, 22).



Α



Figure 1: Acquisition of the Philadelphia Chromosome and the CML Hierarchy. (A) Reciprocal translocation between the long arms of chromosome 9 and 22 results in the Philadelphia chromosome (Ph 22q-), encoding the fusion gene BCR-ABL. **(B)** Primitive multipotent cells maintain hematopoiesis with the capacity for both self-renewal and differentiation along all hematopoietic lineages. The initial transformation event that results in the production of the oncoprotein BCR-ABL is thought to occur in the most primitive longterm hematopoietic stem cells (LT-HSCs). These leukemic stem cells are able to take over the hierarchy of hematopoiesis and drive leukemogenesis. (ST-HSCs: short term hematopoietic stem cells, MPPs: multipotent progenitor cells, CMP: common myeloid progenitors, CLP: common lymphoid progenitors, GMP: granulocyte-macrophage progenitors, MEPs: megakaryocyte-erythrocyte progenitors, MB: monoblast/myeloblast, EB: erythroblast, MKP: megakaryocyte progenitor, NK: natural killer. Adapted from O'Hare et al, 2012 (3).

1.2 Clinical Challenges in the Treatment of CML.

Until the development of the BCR-ABL TKI Imatinib Mesylate, the only way to prevent disease transition from chronic phase to blast crisis was through allogeneic bone marrow transplants (23). However, this is not a feasible treatment option due to the older age of patients and a lack of suitable stem cell donors. IM soon became the treatment of choice for chronic phase CML patients. In newly diagnosed patients with chronic phase CML, IM induces complete hematologic response in more than 90% of patients. However while patients with more advanced phases of CML may also respond to IM, this occurs much less frequently (14, 24-30). Even in patients with complete cytogenetic response, BCR-ABL transcripts continue to persist. CML patients in remission continue to show minimal residual disease, detected by quantitative polymerase chain reaction (qPCR), in their peripheral blood or bone marrow. This residual disease indicates that the treatment with IM alone may only be able to control disease development but not cure CML patients (4, 31-35). Indeed the major problem with IM treatment is relapse of the disease due to resistance.

The most frequent mechanism of resistance is the appearance of point mutations in the kinase domain of the BCR-ABL protein that impairs drug binding (Figure 2A, left) (36-39). While the second generation TKIs like dasatinib (DA) and nilotinib (NL) have shown much promise by targeting alternative regions of BCR-ABL, many mutations like the T315I mutation have been very difficult to overcome. More recently, the third generation TKI ponatinib has shown promise in treating the T315I mutation (5, 38, 40). The persistence of BCR-ABL positive cells in patients on TKI therapy indicates that alternative pathways may need to be targeted to fully eradicate leukemic cells (28, 41-44). The failure of targeted therapy to cure CML patients despite inducing clinical remission suggests that there could be a small population of leukemic stem cells (LSC) capable of sustaining the disease (3). Further investigation confirmed the presence of a small population of primitive LSCs that are quiescent in nature and insensitive to TKI

treatment. This population of cells provides a reservoir of leukemic cells that are capable of expanding after cessation of TKI treatment (Figure 2B) (44-50).

BCR-ABL duplication or over-amplification represents a BCR-ABL dependent mechanism of resistance to TKIs (Figure 2A). Increased BCR-ABL activity can lead to errors in the splicing of GSK3β (51). Lack of GSK3β kinase activity leads to reduced degradation of βcatenin and increased self-renewal of the leukemic stem cells that TKIs are unable to eradicate. (52). It has also been reported that CML stem cells may not be fully dependent on BCR-ABL for their survival (43, 53, 54). Put together, these findings could explain the insensitivity to TKI treatments, as well as emphasize the need for alternative molecular targets other than BCR-ABL that are essential for CML stem cell survival. Other BCR-ABL independent mechanisms of resistance include deregulation of transporters like OCT1, ABCB1 and ABCG2 that are responsible for drug influx and efflux, effectively hampering the achievement of effective drug levels in target cells (Figure 2A, right). Impaired signalling pathways, deficient DNA repair, as well as micro-environment induced resistance all represent other potential mechanisms for TKI resistance (39, 45, 52, 55-59). Thus, clinical evidence indicates that TKI monotherapies may not cure most patients as molecular remissions are rare (32, 41-43, 60). These observations emphasize the need to develop new agents and new combination strategies to prevent continuous development of resistant subclones in leukemic stem cells.



Figure 2: Mechanisms of Resistance to TKI therapy. (A) Schematic of BCR-ABLdependent and independent mechanisms of resistance. Left: Mutations in BCR-ABL kinase domain lead to ineffective binding of TKIs. Middle: Amplification leads to overexpression of BCR-ABL kinase. Right: Downregulation of influx transporters inhibits effective TKI shuttling into the cell, and overexpression of efflux transporters leads to low levels of TKIs in the cell. (B) Schematic of CML stem cells response to TKI therapy. Without CML stem cell targeted therapy, TKI-resistant CML stem cells are able to regenerate the bulk leukemic population leading to relapse in patients.

1.3 BCR-ABL Signalling.

The best characterized example of a malignancy initiated and driven by the unrestrained activity of a protein kinase is CML. BCR-ABL exerts its oncogenic activity through a network of pathways that promote proliferation and survival of leukemic cells (Figure 3). BCR-ABL is known to drive the JAK-STAT pathway, the PI3K-AKT Pathway, as well as the RAS-RAF-MEK1/2-ERK pathway (4). The Wnt/ β -catenin signalling pathway is also known to have an important role and BCR-ABL has been shown to physically interact with β -catenin and regulate its stability in CML cells (44, 61, 62).

Activation of the transcription factor STAT5 is a well-known signalling hallmark of CML. It is critical for leukemia initiation and maintenance (63), as well as contributing to CML progression and resistance to TKIs (64). Its activation occurs through the phosphorylation of its Tyr694 residue leading to SH2 domain-dependent dimerization and consequent transcriptional activation (65). Upstream of STAT5 are the JAK kinases, with JAK2 in particular understood to be the predominant activator of STAT5 (66). However it has recently been suggested that in CML, STAT5 may be under direct control of BCR-ABL and the canonical JAK2-STAT5 pathway may be rewired (64, 67). Activation of JAK2 was verified in several cell lines expressing BCR-ABL as well as primary leukemic cells derived from CML patients. The link between BCR-ABL and JAK2 activity was further confirmed by the observation that IM treatment of CML cell lines was able to reduce tyrosine phosphorylation of JAK2. BCR-ABL phosphorylation of JAK2 is required for its activation, and JAK2 seems able to phosphorylate BCR-ABL on its Tyr177 residue (69). The phosphorylation of the Tyr177 residue of BCR-ABL by JAK2 is critical for BCR-ABL's ability to activate the PI3K/AKT and RAS pathways (70-72).

The GRB2-GAB2 complex acts as an amplifier in the BCR-ABL signalling pathway. Tyr177 lies within a GRB2 binding motif in BCR-ABL and the phosphorylation of this residue

facilitates recruitment of GRB2 (70). This GRB2-GAB2 complex is required for activation of the PI3K/AKT and RAS/ERK pathways. Through its association with GRB2, BCR-ABL recruits the scaffold adapter GAB2 and regulates its tyrosine phosphorylation. Phospho-GAB2 presents binding sites for the SH2 domains of the p85 subunit of PI3K and SHP2, which is one of the steps required for activation of the RAS-ERK pathway (70). GRB2 also binds SOS, a guanine-nucleotide exchanger of RAS, indicating RAS can also be directly activated by BCR-ABL through the GRB2-SOS complex (4, 73).

The RAS/RAF/MEK/ERK pathway is a complex signalling cascade that can regulate apoptotic regulatory molecules as well as modify the activity of transcription factors to regulate gene expression. In CML, activation of this pathway by BCR-ABL can prevent apoptosis and promote proliferation by altering the phosphorylation status of apoptotic proteins (74).

The PI3K/AKT pathway is another major survival signalling pathway that plays roles in normal hematopoiesis and is mutated in many solid tumors and hematological malignancies. (75). It is established that upregulation and activation of this pathway confers a growth advantage to CML cells. BCR-ABL has been shown to deregulate this pathway and IM treatment can promote further PI3K/AKT activity. This contributes to the development of resistance through the role of AKT in activation of the antiapoptotic mTOR kinase (76) as well as inactivation of GSK3 β (72) which, among its roles in cell cycle progression and self-renewal, is an essential component of the β -catenin degradation complex (77, 78).

The Wnt/ β -catenin signalling pathway is known to play essential roles in a variety of different processes in hematopoiesis, including regulation of both proliferation and self-renewal of hematopoietic stem cells. Interestingly, it has been reported that BCR-ABL can physically interact with β -catenin and control its protein stabilization in CML cells (61). β -catenin has also been shown to play a crucial role in the survival of CML leukemic stem cells (LSCs), which are resistant to IM (62), (79). In a mouse model, β -catenin deletion was shown to synergize with IM

to delay recurrence of the disease after IM discontinuation. Serial transplantation assays showed that β -catenin deficiency reduces the transplantability of CML into untreated tertiary recipients, further emphasizing the potential of β -catenin as a LSC target (80). While TKI monotherapy targets leukemia bulk cells, it is not able to deplete LSCs. In contrast inhibition of Wnt signalling inhibits LSCs but not the bulk differentiated leukemia cells (72). Drug treatments which combine to target BCR-ABL as well as β -catenin activity could potentially eradicate both the LSCs and the bulk population. Indeed a β -catenin inhibitor, AV65, was shown to synergize with IM to inhibit proliferation of CML cell lines (81).



Figure 3: Key Proteins Involved in the BCR-ABL Signalling Pathway. BCR-ABL exerts its oncogenic activity through a network of pathways that promote proliferation and survival of leukemic cells.

1. 4 Identification of Abelson Helper Integration Site 1 (AHI-1).

Murine Ahi-1 was identified as a cooperating oncogene in a v-abl-induced murine lymphoma model. It is commonly activated by provirus insertional mutagenesis in various murine leukemias and lymphomas (82). AHI-1 encodes a unique protein with multiple SH3 binding sites, an SH3 domain, two PEST motifs and seven WD40-repeat domains. These are all known to be important mediators of protein-protein interactions indicating that AHI-1 may have an important function as a signalling protein. The human form of AHI-1 contains an additional coiled coil domain at its N-terminal region. Human AHI-1 encodes three major isoforms, suggesting that this gene is also subject to alternative splicing. Isoform 1 and 3 are similar in that they contain all the domains, while isoform 2 lacks the C-terminus suggesting it may have a different function than the other two (Figure 4). The high frequency of Ahi-1 mutations observed in certain virus-induced murine leukemias and lymphomas suggests that Ahi-1/AHI-1 may be involved in leukemogenesis (82).

1.5 AHI-1 Expression in Normal and Leukemic Hematopoietic Cells.

It has been demonstrated that Ahi-1/AHI-1 expression is regulated at multiple stages of hematopoiesis in a manner that is highly conserved between mice and humans. Ahi-1 transcript levels are highly expressed in the most primitive hematopoietic cells, while its expression is downregulated as cells begin to differentiate (59, 83). Interestingly, the transcript levels of Ahi-1 are found to be highly deregulated in the K562 CML cell line, as well as in Ph⁺ primary leukemic cells, particularly in the leukemic stem cell-enriched population (lin⁻CD34⁺CD38⁻ cells) (83). These observations indicate that downregulation of AHI-1 expression could be an important step in the regulation of differentiation of normal primitive hematopoietic cells and deregulation of AHI-1 expression may contribute to the development of human leukemias.

A recent study investigating the biological effect of AHI-1 in K562 cells showed that suppression of AHI-1 resulted in increased sensitivity to IM treatment, while overexpression of AHI-1 resulted in greater resistance to treatment (59). In experiments where primary lin^CD34⁺ CML cells were assessed for their sensitivity to IM, DA, and NL, samples from patients who were clinically diagnosed as IM-nonresponders or in blast crisis showed increased sensitivity to TKI treatment when AHI-1 was suppressed. Analysis of the AHI-1 transcript levels of these cells showed that the IM-nonresponders and blast crisis patients displayed significantly higher levels compared to patients in the chronic phase (59). Collectively these data highlight a correlation between resistance of CML stem/progenitor cells to TKIs and AHI-1 expression levels. This gives evidence that AHI-1 may play a significant role in this BCR-ABL driven disease.



Figure 4: Structure of Abelson Helper Integration Site 1 (AHI-1). There are 3 existing isoforms of human AHI-1. AHI-1 is thought to function as an adaptor protein to mediate protein-protein interactions. Domains involved in protein interactions include: one SH3 domain (red box), seven WD40 repeats (blue triangles), proline rich motifs (PXXP), PEST sequences (green boxes), a coiled-coil domain (purple ovals), and tyrosine phosphorylation sites. PEST sequences: proline (P), glutamic acid (E), serine (S), threonine (T) rich sequences. Reproduced with permission from Esmailzadeh et al., 2011 (2).

1.6 Significance of an AHI-1-BCR-ABL-JAK2 Interaction Complex in CML.

It has been reported that the more primitive lin⁻CD34⁺CD38⁻ CML cells express higher levels of both BCR-ABL and AHI-1, suggesting a possible cooperative role between the two in regulation of LSC functions (83). Importantly, overexpression of AHI1 alone can transform hematopoietic cells and this effect is significantly enhanced by BCR-ABL (59).

Previous studies investigated the cooperative relationship between these two oncoproteins (59). In a model where full-length BCR-ABL and Ahi-1 were overexpressed in the murine BaF3 cell line, a murine interleukin-3 dependent pro-B cell line, overexpression of BCR-ABL and Ahi-1 alone led to an increase in cellular proliferation and growth factor independence. Overexpression of both oncogenes significantly enhanced these phenotypes thus suggesting a dual oncogenic cooperative role in leukemogenesis. This was further demonstrated in an *in vivo* study where BaF3 cells, and BaF3 cells transduced with either BCR-ABL or Ahi-1 or co-transduced with both, were injected into mice. While BaF3 cells did not display any disease following injection for the duration of the experiment, the singly transduced AHI-1 and BCR-ABL expressing BaF3 cells developed a lethal leukemia. The injection of co-transduced cells led to mice developing a lethal leukemia in an even shorter time, thus further indicating a cooperative role between AHI-1 and BCR-ABL in leukemogenesis (59).

To investigate the importance of the various domains of Ahi-1, mutants of Ahi-1 were stably transduced into BaF3 cells together with BCR-ABL (84). The Ahi-1 mutants included an N-terminal deletion mutant (containing both SH3 and WD40 domains), an SH3 deletion mutant (containing N-terminal and WD40 domains), as well as an SH3 and WD40 deletion mutant (containing the N-terminal domain). Compared with BaF3 cells transduced with BCR-ABL alone, the addition of full-length Ahi-1 drastically reduced the sensitivity of cells to IM treatment, reflected in less apoptosis and reduced ability of these cells to form colonies in colony forming cell (CFC) assays. BCR-ABL transduced BaF3 cells also expressing the SH3/WD40 double

deletion mutant displayed dramatically increased sensitivity to IM compared to BaF3 cells transduced with BCR-ABL and full length AHI-1, while the N-terminal deletion and SH3 deletion mutants also showed increased sensitivity to a lesser extent. This indicated that the WD40 domain of Ahi-1 in particular may be important in the response of BCR-ABL⁺ cells to IM treatment. AHI-1 may have a significant role in how BCR-ABL drives this disease.

Interestingly, it was observed that manipulation of AHI-1 expression in K562 cells affected the amounts of total and phosphorylated BCR-ABL (59). Suppression of AHI-1 led to a significant reduction while overexpression of AHI-1 increased the amounts. Several other proteins known to be involved in BCR-ABL-mediated signalling were also affected, with the greatest differences occurring in the JAK2-STAT5 pathway. Suppression of AHI-1 expression led to decreased expression of JAK2 and STAT5 while overexpression of AHI-1 showed the opposite effect, with increased levels of these proteins. Interestingly, co-immunoprecipitation experiments in K562 cells revealed a direct interaction between BCR-ABL and AHI-1 as well as between AHI-1 and JAK2 (59). More recently, it was shown that the WD40 repeat domain of AHI-1 interacts with BCR-ABL, while the N-terminal region interacts with JAK2 (84). Tyrosine phosphorylated BCR-ABL and JAK2 also interact with AHI-1. However, IM treatment of K562 cells resulted in an inability to detect the interaction of either tyrosine-phosphorylated BCR-ABL or JAK2 with AHI-1. These results provide strong evidence that AHI-1 forms a complex with BCR-ABL and JAK2 that modulates sensitivity to treatment with IM in CML cells.

Having demonstrated that suppression of AHI-1 expression results in a reduction of BCR-ABL and JAK2 protein expression and phosphorylation, it was hypothesized that dual inhibition of BCR-ABL and JAK2 may disrupt an AHI-1-BCR-ABL-JAK2 interaction complex and could be more effective against primitive CML cells. IM treatment in combination with the JAK2 inhibitor TG101209 (TG) significantly inhibited growth of AHI-1 overexpressing K562 cells, K562 IM-resistant cells as well as TKI-insensitive CML stem/progenitor cells compared to single

agents (84). Another study with a JAK2 inhibitor currently in clinical trials (BMS-911543) showed that dual inhibition of BCR-ABL and JAK2 resulted in a statistically significant synergistic reduction in growth of these cells (85). These results further support the importance of a stable AHI-1-BCR-ABL-JAK2 complex in driving leukemic activities. Specifically targeting AHI-1 could potentially destabilize this complex and disrupt the multiple protein interactions mediated by AHI-1. However there are no known specific inhibitors of AHI-1 available.

1.7 Identification of PP2A as a Potential AHI-1 Interacting Protein.

Having established that AHI-1 has an important role in BCR-ABL-mediated leukemogenesis, a drug screen was conducted by Min Chen and Kaiji Hu from the Jiang and Dunn laboratories in order to find an AHI-1 specific growth inhibitory compound (Figure 5A). The drug screen used the Prestwick compound library, a library of 1200 small molecules which have known bioavailability and safety in humans. The drug library was tested on AHI-1transduced K562 cells containing a yellow fluorescent protein (YFP) marker, alone and in combination with 0.1µM IM. The concentration of 0.1µM IM was used because this does not have a significant effect on cell viability but does reduce BCR-ABL phosphorylation (Figure 5B). The rationale for the combination with IM was so that a compound that may potentially synergize with IM could be identified. After treatment, the cells were fixed and analyzed using a High Content Screening system. This allowed for comparison of the rate of growth, as well as assessment of AHI-1 expression by measuring YFP intensity levels.

Out of the library of 1200 compounds, 28 were identified that inhibited cell growth by more than 80%, while 3 compounds inhibited AHI-1 expression by more than 80% according to fluorescence levels of YFP. From this list of compounds cantharidin (CAN), an inhibitor of protein phosphatase 2A (PP2A) was identified. CAN is extracted from dry blister beetles and

has been used in folk medicine for many decades, primarily as a topical agent for treating warts (86). Interestingly, about 30% inhibition of growth was observed with CAN alone but this was remarkably enhanced to 93% by its combination with IM (Figure 5C), suggesting that PP2A may have a relationship with AHI-1 and that dual inhibition of PP2A and BCR-ABL could have potential as a therapeutic combination treatment.

CAN was first identified to target PP2A in 1992 (87). CAN demonstrates 10-fold selectivity for PP2A over Protein Phosphatase 1 (PP1), the other major serine (ser) / threonine (thr) phosphatase, but also potently inhibits Protein Phosphatase 4 (PP4) (88). Many studies have used treatment with CAN as a model to study the effects of PP2A inhibition (86, 89-93). CAN is quite potent across a diverse panel of cell lines with IC₅₀ values mostly in the micromolar range (90). However, the clinical use of CAN is limited due to severe side effects such as dysphagia, dysuria, hematemesis, liver congestion, and renal toxicity (94). Efforts have been made to generate analogues of CAN to target PP2A but avoid toxicity. This led to the development of inhibitors like LB100 and LB102 that will be used for this study.

In our preliminary study, CAN was found to potently inhibit K562 and K562 IM-resistant cells. Combination treatment with IM significantly prevented growth and induced apoptosis compared to single treatments (Figure 6A). However CFC assays conducted using CD34⁺ normal bone marrow (NBM) cells showed that treatment with 2.5µM CAN is highly toxic (Figure 6B), confirming the limits of CAN's potential in the clinic. This preliminary study confirmed that PP2A represents a potential target for inhibition in combination with TKIs but an alternative, less toxic, specific inhibitor of PP2A needs to be identified.





С

Α

В



Figure 5: Identification of New Growth Inhibitory Compounds in AHI-1-transduced CML Cells. (A) Schematic of experimental design to identify growth inhibitory compounds by screening the Prestwick chemical library against AHI-1- transduced K562 (K562-AHI-1) cells for 48 hours in the presence or absence of IM. (B) Optimization of inhibitory effects of IM in K562-AHI-1 cells. Treatment with 0.1μ M IM did not inhibit cell growth (left) but suppressed BCR-ABL phosphorylation (right). (C) Representative imaging of cells after CAN treatment alone and in combination with IM. These experiments were performed by my colleagues Min Chen and Kaiji Hu.





DMSO

5µM IM

2.5µM

CAN

5µM IM +

2.5µM CAN

Untreated

1.8 Introduction to PP2A.

With over 500 kinases encoded by the human genome, nearly every cellular process is regulated by the reversible phosphorylation of specific residues on proteins. Up to 70% of all eukaryotic proteins can be phosphorylated on a Ser, Thr, or Tyr residue (95). Decades of studies have identified crucial roles for protein kinases in cell proliferation, survival and other important processes. Genetic alterations that lead to unrestrained constitutive activation of kinases are known to be drivers of cancer development, like the role of BCR-ABL in CML. Protein phosphatases antagonize the action of protein kinases and are just as important in maintaining correct phosphorylation balance (96).

PP2A is a highly conserved family of Ser/Thr phosphatases that along with PP1 constitutes the bulk of Ser/Thr phosphatase activity (97). PP2A has a role in a wide range of signaling pathways and is involved in the regulation of cell proliferation and death (98, 99), cell division (100), adhesion and migration (101), and metabolism (102). The PP2A holoenzyme is a heterotrimeric complex consisting of a catalytic C subunit, a scaffolding A subunit, and a regulatory B subunit (Figure 7). In humans there are 23 different isoforms of the B subunit (1, 103), which can be divided into four distinct families. These B regulatory subunits dictate the substrate specificity of the catalytic C subunit as well as PP2A subcellular localization based on where they are expressed in the cell (104). Recent reports have suggested that PP2A has a tumor suppressive role in leukemogenesis and that modulation of PP2A activity could be beneficial for treatment of hematologic malignancies (105-107).

PP2A has a major role in the maintenance of normal cell division (108, 109). PP2A controls the G1/S transition, where a specific PP2A complex involving the B56y3 regulatory subunit accumulates in the nucleus and its methylation levels change from G0 throughout the G1 and S phases of the cell cycle (110). PP2A activity is also thought to regulate mitotic exit. A PP2A complex involving the PR55α regulatory subunit prevents transition from G2 to M and is

also thought to control mitotic spindle breakdown, chromatin decondensation, and post-mitotic reassembly of the nuclear envelope and Golgi apparatus (111). Many studies have indicated that PP2A predominantly displays pro-apoptotic functions, particularly in the extrinsic pathway (88, 112, 113). PP2A promotes pro-apoptotic activity by negatively regulating the PI3K/AKT pathway. It directly dephosphorylates AKT leading to inactivation of antiapoptotic BCL-2, and activation of proapoptotic factors BAD and BIM (99).

Interestingly, PP2A can act as both a positive regulator and a negative regulator of the Wnt signalling pathway. Its dominant role likely depends on the status of the cell as well as the expression of the various regulatory B subunits in the specific type of cell (98). PP2A has also been shown to stabilize β -catenin directly through complexing with E-cadherin and β -catenin to stabilize both proteins. Ablation of PP2A expression results in β -catenin being redistributed to the cytoplasm where it is rapidly degraded by the proteasome (98, 106, 114). Studies have also shown that PP2A directly dephosphorylates β -catenin, and treating cells with okadaic acid, a PP2A inhibitor, leads to an increase in the phosphorylation of β -catenin (115). This is explained by the role of PP2A in antagonizing the kinase activity of GSK3 β and CKI α in the β -catenin degradation complex (78). PP2A can dephosphorylate the same residues (thr41/ser45) that these kinases phosphorylate.

	A B	
Subunit	Name	Gene
Scaffold (A)	PR65a	PPP2R1A
	PR65B	PPP2R1B
Catalytic (C)	ΡΡΡ2cα	PPP2CA
	PPP2AcB	PPP2CB
Regulatory	PR55α/B55α	PPP2R2A
(B)	PR55β/B55β	PPP2R2B
	PR55γ/B55γ	PPP2R2C
	PR558/B558	PPP2R2D
Regulatory	PR56α/B56α	PPP2R5A
(B')	PR56β/B56β	PPP2R5B
	PR56γ/B56γ	PPP2R5C
	PR56ō/B56ō	PPP2R5D
	PR56e/B56ɛ	PPP2R5E
Regulatory	PR72	PPP2R3A
(B")	PR70	PPP2R3B
	G5PR	PPP2R3C
	PR59	PPP2R3D
Regulatory	PR110/Striatin	STRN
(B"")	SG2NA	STRN3
	PR53/PTPA	PPP2R4

Figure 7: PP2A Structure and Regulatory Subunits. PP2A is composed of a heterotrimeric complex involving a structural subunit (A), regulatory subunit (B), and a catalytic (C) subunit. The B subunits confer substrate specificity as well as subcellular localization. Adapted from Kiely et al., 2015 (1).

1.9 Therapeutic Potential of Manipulation of PP2A in CML.

Given the ability of PP2A to act as both a positive and negative regulator of the Wnt and MAPK signalling pathways (98), it is not surprising that strategies of increasing as well as decreasing PP2A activity have been proposed to treat cancers. The SET protein is an inhibitory regulator of PP2A, and its overexpression has been observed in various solid tumours and leukemias (99). Inhibition of PP2A is thought to be cancer promoting, acting by inducing the phosphorylation and activation of kinases like JNK, ERK, p38, Akt, PKC which drive signalling pathways that promote cell proliferation (116). Recent studies have shown that pharmacological activation of PP2A by inhibition of SET can target leukemic cells (117, 118). In blast crisis CML, induction of SET expression is thought to be controlled by BCR-ABL. It was demonstrated that restoration of PP2A activity by overexpression of the PP2A catalytic domain (PP2A-C) or stable knockdown of SET led to SHP-1-mediated BCR-ABL inactivation and degradation (119). Pharmacological activation of PP2A suppressed cell growth, impaired clonogenicity and enhanced apoptosis without considerable toxic effects on normal hematopoiesis (120). Inhibition of SET, especially in combination with TKIs, has shown some biological effects in CML cells (106, 107, 121).

It was recently reported that PP2A-activating drugs (PADs) can reduce survival of primitive CML cells through targeting of the JAK2-PP2A- β -catenin network (106). These PADs increased PP2A activity by inhibiting SET, and JAK2 activity seemed necessary for BCR-ABL kinase-independent induction, and the nuclear localization and transcriptional activity of β -catenin in primary CML CD34⁺CD38⁻ cells. It was also demonstrated that increasing PP2A activity, through treatment with PADs or transduction with PP2A, suppressed β -catenin expression. A LEF/TCF luciferase assay measuring β -catenin downstream transcriptional activity showed significant suppression after treatment with a JAK2 inhibitor or PADs. In these experiments IM treatment alone was not able to suppress β -catenin expression or downstream

transcriptional activity. GSK3 β , an integral component of the β -catenin degradation complex, can be activated by PP2A with specificity thought to be conferred through the PP2A-B56 α regulatory subunit (122, 123). GSK3 β activity was shown to be essential for the PADs to target quiescent CML stem cells as shown by combining the PADs with GSK3 β inhibitors LiCl and SB216763. Altogether, this study suggests that treatment with PADs could be a potential treatment strategy for patients who have mutations in their BCR-ABL kinase domain and do not respond to mono-TKI therapy.

Interestingly, it has also been convincingly shown that pharmacological inhibition of PP2A can lead to cancer cell death (124). There are kinase-dependent anticancer pathways that are induced by treatment with PP2A inhibitors. Kinase-dependent anticancer mechanisms triggered by PP2A inhibition could include JNK-dependent growth inhibition and NF-kB apoptosis induction (125). It was reported that PP2A inhibition with CAN suppressed pancreatic cancer cell growth and migration through enhancing the phosphorylation and further degradation of β -catenin. This could be attributed to the down-regulation of genes downstream of the Wnt/ β -catenin pathway like c-Myc and cyclin D1 (61, 92). In addition, it has been reported that PP2A activity is 20-fold lower in the G2/M phase of cell cycle than in S-phase and that PP2A affects phosphoproteins associated with microtubules (126). This may explain how PP2A inhibitors like CAN induce G2/M phase arrest in cancer cells (91, 93). PP2A inhibitorinduced cell death is likely due to improper cell cycle progression caused by premature entry from G1/S phase into G2/M, as well as deficient exit from mitosis; ultimately leading to mitotic catastrophe. This rationale lays the foundation for the following strategy based on the role of PP2A in DNA damage and DNA repair signalling (127, 128). PP2A inhibition in combination with general DNA-damaging chemotherapy treatment enhances the effectiveness of chemotherapy by blocking DNA damage induced defence mechanisms. The susceptible cancer cells are forced into cell cycle progression and continue to accumulate DNA damage, resulting

in mitotic catastrophe or apoptotic cell death (129, 130). PP2A inhibition has thus been proposed as a potential strategy to eradicate cancer cells of slow growing tumours, or even the quiescent cancer stem cells (99).

1.10 Use of new PP2A inhibitors: LB100 and LB102.

Pharmacological inhibition of PP2A has primarily been studied using naturally produced, but relatively toxic compounds (88). Despite the potency of CAN, especially in combination with IM, toxicity issues indicate that alternative drugs with a similar mechanism of specific PP2A inhibition but with less toxicity need to be identified. Two competitive small molecule inhibitors of PP2A, LB100 and LB102, were recently developed and have been studied in various cancer models (Figure 8). LB100 is a water soluble compound while LB102 is a lipid soluble homolog of LB100. Both compounds have been shown to be inhibitors of PP2A (130-132). These two compounds have been studied in gliobastoma (130, 133), sarcomas (134), pheochromocytoma (135), nasopharyngeal and hepatocellular carcinomas (136, 137), as well as in breast, ovarian and pancreatic cancers (132, 137-139). As demonstrated with CAN, treatment with LB100 and LB102 promoted mitotic catastrophe and apoptosis. While these studies demonstrated the potency of the compounds as both chemo- and radio- sensitizers without significant systemic toxicity, there have not been any published studies to date on the use of these drugs in hematological malignancies. Interestingly these studies have shown that inhibition of PP2A with these compounds can overcome cancer cell senescence and induce cellular differentiation in progenitor cells (140). Given the important role of β -catenin in leukemic stem cell renewal and the potential for PP2A inhibition to destabilize β -catenin, these findings support the use of PP2A inhibitors to potentially target leukemic stem cells, including quiescent stem cells. With strong evidence that TKI monotherapies are only able to eliminate the bulk differentiated leukemic cell population but not the leukemic stem cell population, a combination of these new PP2A
inhibitors with current TKIs represents a new treatment strategy to specifically target both BCR-ABL-dependent and BCR-ABL-independent mechanisms that are operative in CML stem/progenitor cells. LB100 has shown particular promise and is now being evaluated in human clinical trials. These two inhibitors have thus been selected for this study to investigate the therapeutic potential of inhibiting PP2A in combination with TKIs as a new and more effective therapeutic approach for treatment of CML, particularly in patients at high risk of TKI resistance and disease progression.









Figure 8: Structural Comparison of PP2A inhibitors. Structures of Cantharidin, LB100, and LB102 are shown.

1. 11 Experimental Outline

The major goal of this thesis project is to investigate the therapeutic potential of inhibiting both BCR-ABL and PP2A as a new combination treatment strategy for targeting TKI-insensitive leukemic stem cells in CML. As described above, there has been great success with the use TKIs to treat CML, but relapse and resistance to treatment are significant problems. This is likely due to a remaining reservoir of leukemic stem cells that are capable of expanding and regenerating the leukemic cell population. While there are many potential mechanisms for these cells to resist current treatments, there is an overall need to develop new agents and combination strategies to prevent the continuous development of these resistant subclones. Alternative targets to BCR-ABL that are essential for leukemogenesis must be identified and AHI-1 represents such a target. While studies into the exact role of AHI-1 in the mediation of BCR-ABL signalling activities are ongoing, the correlation of its expression with BCR-ABL in leukemic stem cells highlights its potential as a molecular target. The identification of a PP2A inhibitor (CAN) through an AHI-1 specific drug screen suggests that PP2A has a role in how AHI-1 supports BCR-ABL driven activities. It is therefore important to study the biological effects of inhibiting PP2A, its function and mechanism of action in CML, and how it may contribute to AHI-1-mediated protein interactions.

Hypothesis:

 New PP2A inhibitors in combination with TKIs are more effective than current TKI monotherapies in eliminating leukemic stem cells by selectively targeting and destabilizing AHI-1-mediated complexes.

Objectives:

 To investigate the role of PP2A in CML and evaluate the therapeutic potential of two PP2A inhibitors, LB100 and LB102, alone and in combination with TKIs, to inhibit growth of CML stem and progenitor cells.

Specific Aims:

- To investigate the potential of combining new PP2A inhibitors with TKIs to inhibit the growth of IM-resistant cells and primary CML stem/progenitor cells *in vitro*.
- To investigate the molecular mechanisms of AHI-1's interaction with specific proteins, including PP2A (PR55α) and β-catenin, and the biological significance of these interactions in the regulation of BCR-ABL transforming activity, cell cycle control and drug resistance in CML stem/progenitor cells.

Chapter 2: Materials and Methods

2.1 Cell Lines

The human CML cell lines K562, K562 IM-resistant cells (K562-IMR), AHI-1-transduced K562 cells (K562lenti-AHI-1), AHI-1-depleted K562 cells (AHI-1 sh4) and BV173 cells were cultured in Rosewell Park Memorial Institute (RPMI) 1640 medium supplemented with 10% fetal bovine serum (FBS), 100 U/mL penicillin, 0.1 mg/mL streptomycin, and 10⁻⁴ M β-mercaptoethanol (STEMCELL Technologies), at 37 °C, 5% CO2, in a humidified cell culture incubator. This cocktail of RPMI 1640 will be referred to as complete RPMI 1640 media. Parental and Ahi-1 transduced BaF3 cells were supplemented with 5ng/mL murine IL-3 (STEMCELL Technologies). 293T cells were grown in Dulbecco's modified Eagle's media (DMEM) with 10% fetal bovine serum, 100 U/mL penicillin, 0.1 mg/mL streptomycin, and L-glutamine (STEMCELL Technologies). These cells were maintained as suspension cultures in 10cm Falcon® tissue culture dishes (Corning Inc.). Cell counts were assessed using trypan blue dye exclusion.

2.2 Human Cells

Primary CML cells were obtained from newly diagnosed patients with CP CML before initiation of any TKI therapy. Subsequent IM-responders were classified as achieving complete hematologic remission within three months, major cytogenetic remission within 12 months, and complete cytogenetic remission within 18 months, based on the European Leukemia Net treatment guidelines (141). Conversely, IM-nonresponders did not achieve these response criteria or had evidence of loss of response later. Fresh bone marrow (BM) cells were obtained from healthy donors (ALLCELL). Informed consent was obtained, and the procedures used were approved by the Research Ethics Board of the University of British Columbia. CD34⁺ cells were isolated immunomagnetically by positive selection of cells utilizing EasySep CD34 selection kits (STEMCELL Technologies). Purity was verified by restraining the isolated cells

with a fluorescein-isothiocyanate (FITC)-labelled anti-human CD34 mouse monoclonal antibody or with mouse monoclonal anti-human CD34 allo-phyocyanin (APC) (BD Biosciences) antibody and analyzing the cells by flow cytometry.

2.3 Reagents

Imatinib (IM) was obtained from Novartis (Novartis, Basel, Switzerland. Dasatinib (DA) was provided by Bristol-Myers Squibb (Princeton, USA). The two PP2A inhibitors LB100 and LB102 were provided by Lixte Biotechnology (EastSetauket, NY, USA). Stock solutions of 10mM were prepared with water (IM and LB100) or with dimethyl sulfoxide (DMSO) (DA and LB102) and stored at -20°C. Antibodies used for immunoprecipitation, immunofluorescence, and western blotting included: anti-N-terminal-AHI-1, murine anti-C-terminal-Ahi-1 (Applied Biological Materials), anti-phospho-tyrosine (4G10; Millipore), anti-ABL (8E9: BD Biosciences), antiphosphoY177-BCR (Cell Signalling), anti-phospho-JAK2 (Cell Signalling), anti-JAK2 (Cell Signalling), anti-phospho-STAT5 (Cell Signalling), anti-STAT5 (Cell Signalling), anti-phospho-T41,S45-β-catenin (Cell Signalling), anti-phospho-Y86-β-catenin (Cell Signalling), anti-β-catenin (BD Biosciences), anti-phospho-AKT (Cell Signalling), anti-AKT (Cell Signalling), anti-β-Actin (Applied Biological Materials), anti-GAPDH (Sigma Aldrich), anti-Caspase-8 (Cell Signalling), anti-Caspase-3 (Cell Signalling), anti-PP2CA (Cell Signalling), anti-PPP2R2A (Cell Signalling), anti-SET (Santa Cruz), anti-phospho-ERK (Santa Cruz), anti-ERK (Santa Cruz), anti-phospho-P38 (New England Biosciences), anti-P38 (New England Biosciences), anti-JNK (New England Biosciences), anti-phospho-GSK3 β (Cell Signalling), anti-GSK3 β (Cell Signalling), anti- α -Tubulin (Sigma Aldrich).

2.4 Cellular Viability Assay

Total cell counts and viability of cells was assessed using trypan blue dye exclusion. For cell lines, 5x10⁵ cells were seeded in 6-well Falcon plates in 4mL of complete RPMI1640 media per

well with or without drugs. For primary CD34⁺ cells, 2x10⁴ cells were seeded in 24 well falcon plates and cultured in 500uL Serum Free Medium containing 80% ISCOVE MEM (STEMCELL Technologies), 20% BIT (STEMCELL Technologies), 1% L-Glutamine, and 1% βmercaptoethanol (STEMCELL Technologies) supplemented with 100 ng/mL Flt3, 20ng/mL IL-6, 20ng/mL IL-3, 20ng/mL Granulocyte Colony-Stimulating Factor (G-CSF). The cells were seeded both with and without the various drug treatments.

2.5 Apoptosis Assay

Cells were seeded in complete RPMI 1640 medium and cultured at 37°C, 5% CO2 in a humidified cell culture incubator 48 hours. Cells were then pelleted and washed in Hanks Buffer (STEMCELL Technologies) and 2% FBS then resuspended in 50µL of 1× Annexin buffer (eBioscience). 2.5 µL of Annexin V-APC (eBioscience), and 2.5 µL of propidium iodide (PI) (eBioscience) were added to each sample and incubated on ice for 20 minutes at room temperature (RT) in the dark. After the 20 minute incubation, 200 µL of 1× Annexin buffer was added to the mixture followed by pelleting of the cells and resuspension in another 200uL of 1x Annexin buffer. Cells were analyzed using a FACSCalibur[™] flow cytometer (BD Bioscience). The % apoptotic cell numbers were calculated as the % of cells that were Annexin V⁺. Data was analyzed with FlowJo software.

2.6 Thymidine Incorporation Proliferation Assay

 2×10^4 cells were cultured in triplicate in round-bottom 96-well Falcon plates in 100µl of complete RPMI 1640 media per well. The cells were cultured for 48 hours at 37°C, 5% CO2 in a humidified cell culture incubator. The amount of tritiated [3H]-thymidine incorporation during a 4-hour pulse of the culture was measured. Briefly, 1 microcurie (µCi) of tritiated [3H]-thymidine was added to each well. After 4 hours, the cells were harvested onto a membrane using a

Skatron instruments combi Harvester (LKB Wallace-PerkinElmer). The amount of tritiated [3H]thymidine was measured with a LKB Betaplate scintillation counter.

2.7 Protein Extraction and Quantification

Cell lysate was prepared by pelleting cells after washing with Dulbecco's Phosphate Buffered Saline (PBS) (STEMCELL Technologies) followed by protein extraction in a lysis buffer. Lysis buffer consisted of 900µL phosphorylation solubilisation buffer (PSB), 100µL NP-40 Alternative Protein Grade Detergent (Calbiochem), 5µL phenylmethylsulfonyl fluoride (PMSF,Sigma-Aldrich), and 5µL protease inhibitor cocktail (PIC, Sigma-Aldrich). The lysate was then centrifuged at 13000 rpm for 15 minutes at 4 °C and the supernatant was collected and stored at -80 °C. The Bradford assay was used to quantify the protein concentration. Bio Rad Protein Assay Dye Reagent was diluted in deionized super Q water at a ratio of 1:5. Protein lysates were diluted at a ratio of 1:10. Purified bovine serum albumin (BSA) was used to generate a standard curve and formula. 20µL of diluted protein lysate and 200µL of diluted Bio-Rad dye were added in duplicates to a 96-well Falcon plate. The absorbance of standards and samples were measured at 630nm using the Elx808TM Absorbance Microplate Reader (BioTekk Instruments).

2.8 Western Blotting

Samples were prepared using 30µg protein lysate, 6X loading buffer, and deionized super Q water followed by heating at 90°C for 10 minutes. Samples were then separated on 8%-15% SDS-page gels with 1.0 mm wells alongside PageRuler Prestained Protein Ladder (Fermentas). The gel was run under reducing conditions at 100 V for 1.5 hours. Proteins were then transferred from the gel onto Nitrocellulose 0.2-µm membrane (Bio-rad) using NuPAGE Transfer Buffer (Invitrogen) at 33 V for 1.5 hours. The membrane was then blocked in Tris-buffered saline Tween 20 (TBST) with 5% BSA for 1 hour at RT, washed with TBST for 2x5 minutes,

then incubated with a primary antibody overnight at 4°C. After incubation with the primary antibody, the membrane was then washed with TBST for 3x10 minutes and incubated with corresponding horseradish peroxidase–conjugated secondary antibody for 1 hour at RT. After incubation with the secondary antibody the membrane was washed with TBST for 4x10 minutes. Target proteins were visualized by incubation with enhanced chemiluminescence reagent for 2 minutes and then exposed on KODAK BioMax XAR autoradiography film.

2.9 Immunoprecipitation

For Immunoprecipitation (IP), between 500-1000µg of total cell lysate was incubated with 1ug of antibody on a rotator at 4°C overnight. The same amount of normal immunoglobulin G (IgG) (Santa Cruz) was also used as a negative control. The next day, the immune complexes were captured by adding 30µL of protein A/G bead flurry (Santa Cruz) to the mixture and incubating for another 2 hours on a rotator at 4°C. The beads were then pelleted by centrifugation at 4000G for 4 minutes followed by 3 washes with cold PBS. After the final wash 4uL of 6X loading buffer was mixed with the beads followed by heating at 90°C for 10 minutes. Supernatants were then used for western blotting.

2.10 Phosphatase Assay

PP2A phosphatase assays were carried out using the PP2A IP phosphatase assay kit from Millipore. Briefly, cells were lysed through sonication in a phosphate free buffer described by the manufacturer's protocol. Protein lysates (50µg) were incubated with 4µg of PP2Ac antibody (Millipore), and 25uL of Protein A-agarose beads. The IP was carried out on a shaking rack at 4°C for 2 hours. IPs were washed and used in the phosphatase reaction according to the manufacturer's protocol. Malachite green was used to assess the amount of phosphates released during the reaction. Normal mouse IgG was used instead of PP2Ac antibody as a negative control blank to determine the background level of phosphates present in the reaction. The absorbance of standards and samples were measured at 630nm using the Elx808TM

Absorbance Microplate Reader (BioTekk Instruments). The amount of immuno-precipitated PP2A was monitored by Western blots with anti-PP2Ac primary antibodies.

2.11 Colony Forming Cell Assay

Colony-forming cell (CFC) assays were performed using primary CD34⁺ cells from CML patients and healthy individuals. Briefly, 3000 cells were mixed in 3mL methylcellulose medium (STEMCELL Technologies) supplemented with 20 ng/mL IL-3, 20ng/mL IL-6, 20ng/mL G-CSF, and 20ng/mL Granulocyte Macrophage Colony-Stimulating Factor (GM-CSF) (STEMCELL Technologies) as well as with or without inhibitors. The mixture of cells in medium was evenly distributed onto 2 CFC culture dishes (STEMCELL Technologies). Colonies produced were counted after 14 days of incubation.

2.12 Transfection of HA-tagged AHI-1 into 293T Cells

HA-tagged AHI-1 plasmid (84) was transfected into 293T cells with polyethylenimine (PEI). 24 hours before transfection, 6×10^6 cells were plated in 10-cm Falcon® tissue culture dishes in 10mL of DMEM with 10% FBS and were cultured at 37 °C, 5% CO2, in a humidified cell culture incubator. The culture medium was changed 4 hours prior to transfection. A total of 18µg of HA-tagged AHI-1 plasmid was used for the transfection of each dish. The cells were then incubated for 48 hours. After 48 hours, transfected cells were washed with PBS, pelleted and used for western blotting or stored at -80 °C.

2.13 Double Thymidine Block for Cell Cycle Synchronization

Thymidine was used to synchronize cells at the beginning of the S phase of the cell cycle (142). High thymidine concentrations in the cell have a negative feedback effect on nucleotide biosynthesis. Without proper supply of nucleotides, DNA replication is halted leaving cells stranded in the S phase. K562 cells were cultured in fresh, complete RPMI 1640 media with 2mM Thymidine (Sigma-Aldrich) for 24 hours at 37 ℃, 5% CO2, in a humidified cell culture incubator. The cells were then released from the first thymidine block by washing once with PBS and culturing in fresh, complete RPMI 1640 media 12 hours. The second thymidine block was then applied by culturing the cells in complete RPMI 1640 media with 2mM Thymidine for another 24 hours. Following the second thymidine block the cells were washed once with PBS and allowed to recover in fresh, complete RPMI 1640 media for 3 hours. The status of the cells could then be assessed by flow cytometry or confocal microscopy.

2.14 Cell Cycle Analysis

Propidium iodide (PI) was used to assess cell cycle distribution. PI is an intercalating agent that binds to nucleic acids. The amount of fluorescing DNA in an individual cell can then be quantified using flow cytometry in order to identify the stage of the cell cycle the particular cell is in. The fluorescence of cells in G2 will be twice as high as in G1 phase and these 2 peaks can be used to quantify the % of cells in each stage of the cell cycle. Briefly, cells were collected, fixed, and permeablized with ice-cold 100% ethanol. After treatment with 10µg/mL of DNAse-free RNAse (Thermo Scientific), the cells were stained with 50 µg/mL of PI. A FACSCalibur[™] flow cytometer (BD Bioscience) was used to measure the PI fluorescence of each cell in each stage of the cell cycle.

2.15 Immunohistochemistry Staining and Confocal Microscopy

Cells (1 × 10⁵/per slide) were placed and adhered on poly-L-lysine coated slides (Electron Microscopy Sciences) for approximately 20 minutes at RT. Slides were then dipped into PBS to wash away the non-adherent cells. Cells were then fixed and permeabilized with cold methanol for 10 minutes. The cells were incubated for 20 minutes at RT with PBS containing 5% BSA. Cells were then incubated with anti- α -tubulin rabbit polyclonal antibody (GeneTex) diluted at 1:500 ratio in PBS containing 2% BSA. The cells were washed with PBS 3X followed by incubation with secondary antibodies conjugated to Alexa Fluor® 488 (Invitrogen). DAPI

(Vector Laboratories) was used as a nuclear stain and slides were viewed on an Olympus Fluoview 1200 confocal microscope. The percentage of catastrophic cells after treatment was determined by counting the number of catastrophic cells in a field of view. The main feature used to identify catastrophic cells was the observation of disrupted spindles with multipolar cell division.

2.16 RNA Extraction and Quantitative Real Time PCR (qPCR)

Total RNA was extracted with TRIzol (Life Technologies) (143). Glycogen (10ug/mL, Life Technologies) was added as a carrier to facilitate visibility of the RNA pellet. RNA (100ng) was reverse transcribed into cDNA with SuperScript® VILO ™ Master Mix (Life Technologies). Quantitative real-time PCR was performed with specific primers to detect AHI-1 transcripts as previously described (59).

2.17 Statistical Analysis

All data are shown as mean ± standard error of the mean (SEM) of measurements from at least three independent experiments. Differences between groups were compared using the two-tailed Student's t-test for paired samples. Statistical analyses were performed using Microsoft Excel. P-values <0.05 were considered statistically significant.

2.18 Analysis of Drug Interactions

Analysis of drug interactions in combination treatment groups was assessed after 48 hours of suspension culture with drug exposure using total viable cell counts. Cells were exposed to a wide range of IM, LB100 and LB102 using constant-ratio drug combinations and analyzed using the median-dose effect method (144). The combination index (CI) was calculated using CalcuSyn software (Biosoft, Cambridge, United Kingdom). CI < 1, CI = 1, CI > 1 represent synergistic, additive, or antagonistic effects respectively.

Chapter 3: Results

3.1 New Inhibitors LB100 and LB102 Inhibit Growth of BCR-ABL⁺ Leukemic Cells and Specifically Reduce PP2A Activity.

Two recently developed inhibitors of PP2A, LB100 and LB102, were obtained from Lixte Biotechnology Holdings Inc. Viability assays using trypan blue were conducted on K562 (a myeloid blast crisis cell line), K562 IM-resistant and BV173 cells (a lymphoid blast crisis cell line) to assess the ability of these two new PP2A inhibitors to affect the growth of these cell lines (Figure 9A). Treatment with these inhibitors reduced growth after 48 hour with a 50% Inhibiting Concentration (IC50) of approximately 3µM for both LB100 and LB102 in K562 cells, 5µM in K562 IM-resistant cells, and 1µM in BV173 cells.

To determine the ability of these two new inhibitors to specifically target PP2A, immunoprecipitation phosphatase assays were first conducted in K562 cells to assess PP2A phosphatase activity after treatment with the new inhibitors. Cells were treated with 5µM of either LB100 or LB102 for 1, 3, 5, 7 and 12 hours. After treatment the cells were harvested and sonicated to extract the protein. Immunoprecipitation with an anti-PP2AC antibody specific to the catalytic domain of PP2A and subsequent exposure to phospho-peptides allowed the enzymatic activity of PP2A to remove phosphate groups from the phospho-peptide. Malachite green was used to assess the amount of free phosphate released by PP2A activity. Interestingly, PP2A activity gradually decreased over time and reached a plateau at around 25% of original activity after 5 hours of treatment in K562 cells (Figure 9B).

To further confirm the ability of the inhibitors to inhibit PP2A activity, phosphatase assays were conducted in parallel on K562, K562 IM-resistant and BV173 cells. K562 and K562 IM-resistant cells were treated with 5µM of LB100 or LB102 while BV173 cells were treated with 2.5µM of either drug. In all three cell lines PP2A activity was reduced to lower than

25% of activity. Interestingly the higher sensitivity of BV173 cells to drug treatment, reflected by the lower IC50 value, was consistent with a lower concentration of drug reaching the same level of PP2A inhibition compared to K562 and K562 IM-resistant cells. These results indicate that, similar to CAN, the inhibitors LB100 and LB102 do indeed inhibit PP2A phosphatase activity and inhibition of PP2A with these drugs alone can reduce viability of BCR-ABL⁺ myeloid and lymphoid blast crisis cells.



Figure 9: New PP2A Inhibitors LB100 and LB102 Inhibit Growth of CML Cells and Specifically Reduce PP2A Activity. (A) Viability of K562, K562 IM-resistant (K562-IMR) and BV173 cells was assessed after being cultured for 48 hours in the presence of various concentrations of LB100 and LB102. Viable cell numbers were determined by counting trypan blue dye-excluding cells. These were then expressed as a percent of the frequency of viable cells in parallel cultures where no drugs were added. A 50% Inhibiting Concentration (IC50) of LB100 and LB102 respectively was determined to be 3.5μ M and 3μ M in K562 cells, 5μ M and 4.5μ M in K562-IMR cells and 1μ M for both in BV173 cells. (B) Treatment with 5μ M LB100 and 5μ M LB102 inhibits phosphatase activity of K562 cells in a time-dependent manner. (C) Treatment with LB100 and LB102 for 12 hours inhibits phosphatase activity of K562, K562-IMR and BV173 cells. K562 and K562-IMR cells were treated with 5μ M of each inhibitor while BV173 cells were treated with 2.5 μ M of each inhibitor. Data shown are mean \pm SEM from three independent experiments.

3.2 Knockdown of AHI-1 Mediates Response to PP2A Inhibitors in BCR-ABL⁺ Leukemic Cells.

PP2A was identified as a potential target through a drug screen designed to identify an AHI-1 specific inhibitor. The sensitivity of K562 cells to IM treatment has been shown to correlate with AHI-1 expression (59). It was shown that when AHI-1 is overexpressed in K562 cells, they become less sensitive to IM treatment. On the other hand when AHI-1 expression is depleted the cells become more sensitive to IM. This can be explained by the role of AHI-1 in mediating phosphorylation of BCR-ABL and JAK2-STAT5 in CML cells (59).

In order to determine whether manipulation of AHI-1 can affect the sensitivity of K562 cells to the PP2A inhibitors, AHI-1 expression was depleted through lentiviral-mediated RNA interference (59). In these AHI-1 depleted K562 cells, AHI-1 expression was reduced by 40% as measured by qPCR (Figure 10A). The sensitivity of these cells to PP2A inhibition was then assessed with cell viability assays. Increased sensitivity to IM was confirmed in AHI-1-depleted cells after 48 hours treatment. Interestingly, the AHI-1 depleted cells were significantly more sensitive to LB100 and LB102 treatment alone compared to parental K562 cells (~2 fold, P<0.05, Figure 10A), suggesting the sensitivity of K562 cells to PP2A inhibitors could be modulated by the expression of AHI-1.

3.3 AHI-1 Physically Interacts with PR55α, a Regulatory Subunit of PP2A.

An IP-Mass Spectrometry experiment was previously conducted (unpublished data) to identify key proteins that interact with AHI-1. This experiment identified one of the PP2A regulatory subunits PR55α (also B55α) as a potential AHI-1 interacting protein. To confirm the interaction between AHI-1 and this PR55α regulatory subunit of PP2A, co-IP experiments were conducted in Ahi-1/AHI-1 transduced BaF3 and 293T cells. Since these cells have very low endogenous expression of Ahi-1/AHI-1, BaF3 cells were thus stably transduced with full length

murine Ahi-1 while 293T cells were transiently transfected with an HA tagged human full length AHI-1 construct. Co-IP experiments were performed in both cell lines, where PR55α was pulled down followed by Western blot to detect Ahi-1/AHI-1 using the Ahi-1/AHI-1 specific antibodies. The results showed that Ahi-1/AHI-1 does indeed interact with this specific PP2A regulatory subunit in both Ahi-1/AHI-1 transduced cells (Figure 10B). An 80kD band likely indicating an alternate isoform of AHI-1 was also observed in the BaF3AHI-1 cells when detecting AHI-1. These results suggest that PP2A could be involved in AHI-1-mediated protein interactions, including the BCR-ABL-AHI-1-JAK2 complex. Previous studies have shown the therapeutic potential of dual inhibition of BCR-ABL and JAK2 to destabilize this complex and prevent BCR-ABL driven leukemic activity. Dual inhibition of BCR-ABL and PP2A may also result in a potent synergistic effect.



Figure 10: Knockdown of AHI-1 Expression Mediates Response of PP2A Inhibitors in CML Cells and AHI-1 Physically Interacts with PR55 α . (A) AHI-1 transcript levels measured by Q-RT-PCR in control K562 and AHI-1-depleted K562 cells (AHI-1sh4). AHI-1 transcript levels detected in AHI-1-depleted cells were then compared to control K562 cells and normalized to GAPDH (left). Sensitivity of AHI-1-depleted cells to treatment with 0.5 μ M IM, 2.5 μ M LB100 or 2.5 μ M LB102 compared to control K562 cells (right). Data shown are mean ± SEM from three independent experiments. P-values were calculated using a two-tailed Student's t-test. (B) PR55 α was immunoprecipitated from cell lysates of BaF3 cells stably transduced with full length murine Ahi-1 and 293T cells transfected with an HA tagged human full length AHI-1 construct. The immunoprecipitates were then probed with anti-Ahi-1 and anti-AHI-1 antibodies as well as an anti-PR55 α antibody. Western blots shown are representative of three independent experiments.

3.4 Combination Treatment with PP2A Inhibitors and IM Demonstrates Synergistic Effects on BCR-ABL⁺ Leukemic Cells and IM-resistant Cells.

To determine if IM in combination with the new PP2A inhibitors is more effective at eradicating CML cells, the biological responses of the K562 and K562 IM-resistant cell lines to treatment with IM and PP2A inhibitors, alone or in combination, were assessed with viability, proliferation, and apoptosis assays.

In K562 cells combination treatments of 0.5µM IM and 2.5µM or 5µM of the PP2A inhibitors (LB100 and LB102) significantly reduced the percentage of viable cells remaining after 48 hour treatment compared to single treatments (P<0.01, Figure 11A). Proliferation assays supported the greater potency of the combination treatment after both 24 hour and 48 hour treatments (> 80% inhibition, P<0.01, Figure 11B). Apoptosis assays assessing the percentage of Annexin V positive cells after 48 hour treatment further confirmed that the combination treatment with IM and PP2A inhibitors lead to more cell death than any drug inhibitors alone (P<0.01, Figure 11C). Western blots analyzing the expression of the caspase 8 and caspase 3 showed increased cleavage of the caspases with the combination treatment (Figure 11C, right). This suggests that dual inhibition of PP2A and BCR-ABL induces greater activation of the apoptotic cascade of caspase proteases.

Since IM on its own is already quite potent in K562 cells, these biological assays were performed in IM-resistant K562 cells. Similar to the parental K562 cells, viability, proliferation, and apoptosis assays showed that the combination treatment of IM and PP2A inhibitors significantly suppresses proliferation and induces apoptosis in IM-resistant cells compared to the single treatments (P<0.01, Figures 11A, 11B, 11C). As shown in figure 9, the two PP2A inhibitors also potently reduce PP2A activity and reduce cell viability in BV173 cells with an IC50 value of 1µM. BV173 cells are derived from a lymphoid blast crisis patient and shown to generate a lethal leukemia in mice (84). They express BCR-ABL and represent an alternative

BCR-ABL positive cell line to assess the potency of the combination treatment of the TKIs IM and DA, and PP2A inhibitors. Viability assays showed that while low concentrations of 0.5μ M IM or 0.05μ M DA and 0.5μ M of either PP2A inhibitor alone did not affect the viability of BV173 cells, combination treatments were able to significantly reduce their viability (P<0.01, Figure 12A).

While statistically significant, an important question was whether dual inhibition of BCR-ABL and PP2A led to a synergistic inhibition of growth or if this combination of drugs simply led to an additive effect. A wide range of concentrations of single and combination treatments were assessed in both K562 IM-resistant and BV173 cells at a constant ratio. The Compusyn software, based on Chou-Talalay's combination index theorem (144), was used to determine whether the combination treatment was synergistic. A combination index (CI) value less than 1 indicates a synergistic interaction. The relationship between both LB100 and LB102 with IM, across a range of effective dosages (ED), was determined to be synergistic in both cell lines (Figure 12B). ED50 represents the effective dose where 50% of cells are killed by the combination treatment. At ED50, K562 IM-resistant cells had a CI value of 0.59 for the combination of IM and LB100 and 0.64 for IM and LB102. In comparison, BV173 cells had a CI value of 0.21 for the combination of IM and LB100 and 0.43 for IM and LB102 (Figure 12B).



Figure 11: Combination Treatment of PP2A Inhibitors with IM more Effectively Eradiate K562 and K562 IM-resistant Cells than Single Agents. (A) Combination treatments of 2.5 μ M and 5 μ M of LB100 or LB102 with 0.5 μ M or 5 μ M IM for 48 hours reduced viability of K562 and K562 IM-resistant cells (K562-IMR), as compared to single agent treatments. (B) Combination treatments of LB100 or LB102 with IM for 24 hours and 48 hours reduced proliferation of these cells. (C) The same combination treatments induced apoptosis in K562 and K562-IMR cells compared to single agent treatments after 48 hours (left). Western blot analysis of total (T. Caspase 8) and cleaved caspase 8 (C. Caspase 8) and caspase 3 in the same treated K562 cells. Data shown are mean ± SEM from three independent experiments. P-values were calculated using a two-tailed Student's t-test. Ctrl=untreated cells.



Figure 12: Combination Treatment of PP2A Inhibitors with IM Exhibits Synergistic Cytotoxicity in K562 IM-resistant and BV173 Cells. (A) Combination treatments of 0.5μ M IM or 50nM dasatinib (DA) with 0.5μ M of LB100 or LB102 in BV173 cells cultured for 48 hours more effectively suppressed growth of BV173 cells than a single agent. Data shown are mean ± SEM from three independent experiments. P-values were calculated using a two-tailed Student's t-test. (B) Isobologram analysis of combining IM with LB100 or LB102 in K562 IM-resistant (K562-IMR) and BV173 cells. Each line designates a combination index (CI) value where CI=1 (additive effect). CI<1 indicates synergism while CI>1 indicates antagonism. The combination data points indicate the synergism at an effective dose (ED50). Ctrl=untreated cells.

3.5 Combination Treatment with PP2A Inhibitors and TKIs more Effectively Targets CML Stem/progenitor Cells.

To further investigate the potential of combining TKIs with PP2A inhibitors, the ability of the drugs to prevent growth of primary CML CD34⁺ stem/progenitor cells was assessed. Primary blood or bone marrow samples were obtained from newly diagnosed patients with chronic phase CML who had not been treated with any TKI therapy. Samples were obtained specifically from patients who would then go on to be classified as IM-nonresponders as this is the subset of patients who would benefit most from alternative therapy. CD34⁺ cells were isolated and purified so that the ability of the drugs to target the more primitive leukemic stem and progenitor cells could be assessed.

Viability assays showed that after 72 hour treatment with IM, DA, LB100, or LB102 alone, approximately 40-50% of cells were still viable. Combination treatments of TKIs (IM or DA) with PP2A inhibitors (LB100 or LB102) led to a significantly greater reduction in the percentage of viable cells remaining after treatment (< 20%, P<0.02, Figure 13A). Normal bone marrow (NBM) samples from healthy donors were also obtained to assess the toxicity of the drug treatments. Individual treatments with 2.5µM of the PP2A inhibitors resulted in only slightly lower remaining percentage of viable cells than the IM and DA treatments (>80%). Similar observation were obtained by the combinations of TKIs with LB100 or LB102.

CFC assays were also performed with these samples to assess their ability to differentiate and form colonies. The primary samples were cultured in semi solid medium with or without the inhibitors for 2 weeks. Colonies were then counted and the treatments were compared to the untreated control. Similar to the viability assays performed in liquid culture, the CFCs showed that after combination treatments of IM or DA with LB100 or LB102 significantly reduced the ability of the CML primary cells to form colonies (P<0.05, Figure 13B). Importantly,

single treatments with LB100 or LB102 versus CAN as well as combinations of IM with LB100 or LB102 versus IM with CAN showed much less toxicity in the NBM CFCs (P<0.01, Figure 13C).

These results show the potential of combining TKIs with PP2A inhibitors to target the CML stem/progenitor cells, a population that has so far resisted treatment with TKI monotherapies. While CAN was limited in its potential due to concerns regarding its toxicity, the two new PP2A inhibitors LB100 and LB102 are much less toxic. A synergistic approach resulting in great inhibition of growth in TKI-resistant cells has been identified but the mechanism which allows for the success of this combined approach is unclear. The next question to investigate was how inhibition of PP2A induced cell death and mechanistically how it is able to synergize with TKIs to more potently target the CML cells.



Figure 13: Combination Treatment with PP2A Inhibitors and TKIs more Effectively Targets CML Stem/progenitor Cells but not Normal BM Cells. (A) Viability of CD34⁺ normal bone marrow (NBM, n=2) and CML cells from IM-nonresponders (n=3) cultured for 72 hours with single and combination treatments of IM, dasatinib (DA) and PP2A inhibitors (LB100 and LB102). Data shown are mean ± SEM for assays with CML samples and the average for assays with NBM samples. (B) CD34⁺ NBM and CML cells were plated in colony forming cell (CFC) assays with single and combination treatments of TKIs and PP2A inhibitors. CFCs were expressed as a % of values obtained in control plates where no drugs were added. Data shown for assays with CML cells are mean ± SEM of independent experiments with 4 CML patient samples. (C) Comparison of toxicity of new PP2A inhibitors (LB100 and LB102) versus cantharidin (CAN) in CD34⁺ NBM cells plated in CFC assays. Data shown are mean ± SEM of independent experiments with 3 NBM samples. P-values were calculated using a two-tailed Student's t-test

3.6 Inhibition of PP2A Disrupts Cell Cycle Control and Induces Mitotic Arrest.

It has been well documented that PP2A has a major role in the maintenance of normal cell division (108, 109). In particular, the PR55 α -PP2A heterotrimeric complex is thought to prevent transition through mitosis (103). Given the importance of PP2A in regulating the cell cycle and the identification of PR55 α as an AHI-1 interacting partner (Figure 10B), the suppression of growth observed through inhibition of PP2A activity could potentially result from interference to the control of cell cycle.

Propidium iodide (PI) was used to assess cell cycle distribution. PI binds to nucleic acids and the amount of fluorescent DNA in the cell can be quantified using flow cytometry. Following DNA replication, the fluorescence of cells in G2 will be twice as high as in G1 phase and these 2 peaks were used to quantify the % of cells in each stage of the cell cycle. K562 and K562 IM-resistant cells were subjected to treatments of 0.5µM or 5µM IM, and 1µM, 2.5µM and 5µM of LB100 or LB102. The cells were treated for 18 hours, fixed with 70% methanol, stained with PI and then analyzed by flow cytometry. In untreated control cells, the majority of the population was in G1/S phase (Figure 14). Interestingly for both cell lines, while single treatment with IM did not affect the cell cycle distribution of the cells, treatment with either of the PP2A inhibitors led to a significant, dosage dependent shift in the population towards G2/M phase (P<0.05, Figure 14A & B). Combination treatments of PP2A inhibitors with IM led to a similar shift suggesting that the IM treatment does not contribute to the observed shift in the cell cycle distribution (Figure 14A). This suggests PP2A inhibition alone is sufficient to induce the arrest in G2/M phase which is reflected in the increased percentage of cells in this phase of the cell cycle.

It has been suggested that improper cell cycle progression caused by premature entry into G2/M as well as deficient exit from mitosis can induce cell death through mitotic catastrophe (111). When looking at the cells under a regular light microscope, some of the cells seemed

distorted while dividing after treatment with PP2A inhibitors. The mitotic spindle is an essential component of the cell machinery that allows cells to divide properly. Disruption of the spindle is a key feature of mitotic catastrophe. To determine if treatment with PP2A inhibitors alone can lead to mitotic catastrophe in BCR-ABL⁺ cells, K562 cells were synchronized in S phase through a double thymidine block then treated with 5µM of LB100 or LB102. The cells were fixed and permeablized on slides with methanol and then stained with an anti- α -tubulin antibody followed by mounting with DAPI to distinguish the nucleus. Thecells were then assessed by confocal microscopy. One of the distinguishing characteristics of mitotic catastrophe is a disrupted spindle with multipolar cell division. This was observed after treatment with the PP2A inhibitors, while no such disruption was observed with the untreated cells (Figure 15A). The percentage of catastrophic cells in multiple fields of view for each treatment was determined. Treatment with 5µM of LB100 or LB102 induced significantly more catastrophic cells with about 40% of the synchronized cells going into mitotic catastrophe after treatment with either LB100 or LB102 (P<0.001, Figure 15B). This data confirms the findings from other studies that PP2A has a role in regulating mitosis in cancer cells and demonstrated a similar effect in BCR-ABL⁺ leukemic cells. It suggests that induction of mitotic catastrophe may be a mechanism by which PP2A inhibition is able to prevent proliferation and induce cell death. However since combination treatments of these PP2A inhibitors with IM did not significantly affect the percentage of cells arrested in G2/M and their consequent catastrophe, it is unlikely that the synergistic combination effect observed with dual inhibition of BCR-ABL and PP2A is due to disruption of the cell cycle.



Figure 14: Inhibition of PP2A Disrupts Cell Cycle Control. (A) Representative FACS plots showing the shift in cell cycle distribution in K562 and K562 IM-Resistant cells (K562-IMR) after treatment for 18 hours with 5μ M LB100 alone or in combination with IM. **(B)** Percentage of K562 and K562-IMR cells in each phase of the cell cycle after treatment for 18 hours with various concentrations of LB100 and LB102 or IM. Data shown are mean ± SEM from three independent experiments. P-values were calculated using a two-tailed Student's t-test. Asterisk indicates significant difference (P<0.05) between untreated cells (Ctrl) and drug-treated cells.



Figure 15: Inhibition of PP2A Induces Mitotic Arrest in CML Cells. (A) Representative images of confocal microscopy analysis of K562 cells stained with an anti- α -tubulin antibody (green) and DNA binding dye DAPI (blue) in the presence of 5 μ M LB100 or 5 μ M LB102. Images are from a 20X lens and scale bars are as indicated. (B) Percentage of non-catastrophic cells remaining after treatment with 5 μ M LB100 or 5 μ M LB102. Values were determined by counting the number of catastrophic cells in three fields of view. Data shown are mean \pm SEM from five independent experiments.

3.7 PP2A Inhibition in Combination with IM Affects Phosphorylation and Protein Expression of Key Signalling Proteins in BCR-ABL-mediated Pathway.

To further investigate how the combination of BCR-ABL and PP2A inhibition could effectively synergize and eradicate leukemic cells, Western blots were run to examine the expression level of proteins known to play a major role in the BCR-ABL signalling pathway. It has been shown that treatment of K562 cells with IM, or even combination treatments of IM with JAK2 inhibitors results in a reduction in phosphorylation of BCR-ABL, JAK2, and STAT5 but not much change is observed at the total protein expression level of these proteins (84, 85).

In K562 IM-resistant cells, 48 hour treatment with a high dose of 5µM IM reduced the amount of general tyrosine phosphorylation of BCR-ABL (4G10), phospho-JAK2 and phospho-STAT5 but as expected there was no change in the total protein levels of these proteins (Figure 16). IM treatment alone slightly reduced the protein expression of AHI-1 and β -catenin. Treatments with 5µM LB100 or LB102 alone did not affect the phosphorylated or total protein levels of any of these proteins (Figure 16). In contrast, the combination treatments of 5µM IM with 5µM LB100 or LB102 resulted in a remarkable reduction in the protein expression of BCR-ABL, JAK2, STAT5, AHI-1, and β -catenin. This was a fascinating observation because this dramatic change was only observed after the combination treatments and correlates with the synergistic reduction in growth of these cells after treatment with both BCR-ABL and PP2A inhibitors. Similarly, while IM alone did not have any effect on the phosphorylation of the Tyr177 residue of BCR-ABL, the combination treatment resulted in dramatically reduced phosphorylation of this BCR-ABL residue. This residue is critical for BCR-ABL's ability to activate the PI3K/AKT and RAS/MAPK pathways (70-72). Correspondingly, the combination treatment also greatly reduced the levels of phosphorylated and total AKT, phosphorylated and total P38, as well as JNK. However, there was no reduction in total ERK. Furthermore, despite the inhibition of PP2A activity, there was no change in the expression of either the catalytic

subunit PP2A-C or the potential AHI-1 interacting PP2A regulatory subunit PR55α. This indicates that inhibition of PP2A activity does not degrade the protein, or induce increased expression through negative feedback. There was also no change in the expression of SET, the endogenous inhibitor of PP2A.

Another interesting observation was that while IM alone partially reduced the total protein expression of AHI-1, there a residual amount was still observed. In contrast, after the combination treatment there was almost a complete absence of AHI-1. This is particularly interesting because the strategy of inhibiting PP2A initially came through the drug screen specifically looking for AHI-1 related inhibitory compounds. It has been suggested that the presence of a BCR-ABL-AHI-1-JAK2 complex enables BCR-ABL to drive leukemic activities. AHI-1 likely has a role in the stabilization of this complex since it does not have any kinase or phosphatase activity but has many motifs known to mediate protein-protein interactions. With such a reduction in levels of the AHI-1 protein, this could compromise the stability of this protein interaction complex resulting in the observed reduction in the amount of the other important proteins in the BCR-ABL signalling pathway. There is also unpublished data suggesting that AHI-1 and β -catenin can also directly interact. While β -catenin's potential role in this complex of proteins has yet to be established, it has been shown that β -catenin interacts with both BCR-ABL and PP2A (61, 78).



Figure 16: PP2A Inhibition in Combination with IM Affects Phosphorylation and Protein Expression of Key Signalling Proteins in BCR-ABL-mediated Pathway. K562 IM-resistant cells (K652-IMR) were treated with the indicated inhibitors, either alone or in combination for 48 hours. The expression and phosphorylation of several key signalling proteins were analyzed by western blotting. Data shown are representative blots from three independent experiments.

3.8 Dual Inhibition of PP2A and BCR-ABL Modulates Phosphorylation and Protein Expression of β-catenin.

PP2A has been shown to play a role in the stabilization of β -catenin (78, 92, 106, 114, 115, 122, 145-147). Specifically it is thought to antagonize the kinase activities of GSK3β and casein kinase I α (CKI α). Normally these kinases would phosphorylate the thr41 and ser45 residues of β -catenin to signal it for degradation. In agreement with this role, inhibition of PP2A through treatment with LB100 or LB102 for 24 hours led to increased phosphorylation of the thr41, ser45 residues of β -catenin (Figure 17A). These residues were similarly more highly phosphorylated with the combination treatment while there was no increase in phosphorylation observed after treatment with IM only (Figure 17A). This suggests that increased phosphorylation of these residues is due to PP2A inhibition alone rather than IM. Interestingly, PP2A inhibition also led to increased phosphorylation of the ser9 residue of GSK3 β . The GSK3β kinase is inactivated when it is phosphorylated on its ser9 residue (77, 78). At this 24 hour treatment time point, β -catenin expression after the combination treatment was still comparable to untreated cells despite a slight reduction with IM alone. The GSK3ß total protein expression levels also remained the same after the various treatments. The ability of the combination treatment to drastically reduce total β-catenin expression was not observed until after 48 hours treatment.

To determine if the phosphorylation of the thr41, ser45 residues is still dependent on GSK3 β kinase activity, K562 cells were treated with lithium chloride (LiCl), an inhibitor of GSK3 β . Western blots showed that inhibition of GSK3 β with LiCl treatment alone for 24 hours led to a dosage dependent accumulation of ser9 phosphorylated GSK3 β (Figure 17B). The amount of total GSK3 β protein remained unchanged, indicating that LiCl treatment led to a greater proportion of inactivated GSK3 β . At the same time there was a drastic dosage dependent increase in the levels of total β -catenin expression which correlated with a dosage

dependent decrease in the amount of phosphorylated β -catenin. This confirms that treatment with LiCl alone prevents GSK3 β kinase activity resulting in greater stabilization and accumulation of β -catenin.

The increasing dosages of LiCl were also combined with 5 μ M of LB100 to determine if inhibiting GSK3 β kinase activity could reverse the increased phosphorylation induced by PP2A inhibition. Interestingly, compared to treatment with 5 μ M of LB100 alone, there were no changes in phosphorylated GSK3 β and levels of phosphorylated β -catenin were only marginally decreased (Figure 17B). While β -catenin accumulated with increasing concentration of LiCl, this accumulation was not observed when LiCl treatment was combined with LB100. Ultimately treatment with both LiCl and LB100 still led to increased levels of phosphorylated β -catenin. Despite inhibition of GSK3 β activity, this increased phosphorylation induced by PP2A inhibition was not reversed (Figure 17B). These results suggest that the phosphorylation of the tyr41 and ser45 residues of β -catenin after PP2A inhibition is not dependent on GSK3 β activity (Figure 17C).

BCR-ABL has been shown to phosphorylate β -catenin on its tyr86 residue (61). After 24 hour treatment with IM alone, there was an observed reduction in the phosphorylation of the tyr86 residue of β -catenin (Figure 17A). However at this same time point, the phosphorylation status was unchanged after combination treatment with both IM and LB100 or LB102. As described earlier, at 24 hours after the combination treatment there was no change in the levels of total β -catenin either. In contrast, 48 hours the combination treatment led to an almost complete reduction in the levels of tyr86 phosphorylated BCR-ABL. Similarly it was only after 48 hours that the combination treatment led to the drastic reduction in total β -catenin expression (Figure 17A).

Put together, the drastic decrease in total β -catenin expression after the combination treatment with PP2A inhibitors and IM for 48 hours was preceded by changes in its

phosphorylation status. Deregulated BCR-ABL and PP2A activities have been separately implicated to have a role in the stabilization of β -catenin, thus encouraging its ability to promote downstream transcription activation. Importantly, dual inhibition of BCR-ABL and PP2A could lead to degradation of β -catenin and the consequent repression of downstream transcriptional activity. Thus, β -catenin represents a potential target that this combination treatment may converge on (Figure 17C).



Figure 17: Dual Inhibition of BCR-ABL and PP2A Modulates Phosphorylation and Protein Expression of β -catenin. (A) K562 IM-resistant cells (K562-IMR) were treated with the indicated inhibitors, either alone or in combination for 24 hours and 48 hours. Protein expression and phosphorylation of GSK3 β and β -catenin were analyzed by western blotting. Data shown are representative blots from three independent experiments. (B) K562 cells were treated with varying concentrations of Lithium Chloride (LiCl) as well as 5µM LB100 for 24 hours. Protein expression and phosphorylation of GSK3 β and β -catenin were analyzed by western blotting. Data shown are representative blots from three independent experiments. (C) Schematic diagram of how BCR-ABL-mediated tyrosine phosphorylation (Tyr86) and PP2A-mediated threonine and serine dephosphorylation (Thr41, Ser45) changes in response to TKIs and PP2A inhibitors in CML cells.

Chapter 4: Discussion

This study was originally initiated with the goal of identifying a potential AHI-1 specific compound to target and eradicate the TKI-insensitive CML stem and progenitor cells. The drug screen also allowed for the identification of a compound that could potentially be used in combination with TKIs to enhance their effectiveness on these resistant cells. Through this approach Cantharidin (CAN) was identified, leading to this investigation into the role of PP2A in CML and the therapeutic potential of inhibiting this phosphatase in combination with TKIs. Preliminary studies assessing the potency of CAN indicated that PP2A inhibition alone could induce cell death and prevent the proliferation of CML cells. However, significant toxicity issues meant that CAN was limited in its potential as a clinical drug. These studies indicated that PP2A was a potential druggable target and so two new, selective inhibitors, LB100 and LB102, were identified to further this investigation.

While there are several studies investigating the use of PP2A inhibitors in cancer, they were mainly conducted in solid tumour models (130, 131, 133, 137, 139, 148). Both LB100 and LB102 were shown to reduce PP2A activity but it was important to demonstrate their efficacy in hematologic leukemic cells. Three cell lines originally derived from CML patients were used: K562 cells are myeloid cells while BV173 cells are B-lymphoid blast crisis cells. An IM resistant cell line generated from K562 cells was also used. Importantly, the two inhibitors specifically inhibited PP2A activity in all three cell lines (Figure 9B). Furthermore, similar to treatment with CAN, both LB100 and LB102 induced cell death in the K562, K562 IM-resistant, and BV173 cells (Figure 9A). While a low dose of IM (0.5µM) is sufficient to reduce viability of K562 cells to 50% after 48 hour treatment (Figure 11A), a 10-fold increase to 5µM only reduced viability of the K562 IM-resistant cells to 80% (Figure 11A). In contrast, following 48 hours treatment with the two PP2A inhibitors, the difference in sensitivity between K562 IM-resistant cells and parental K562 cells to treatment was not as great with IC50s of approximately 5µM versus 3µM
respectively. This suggests that the reduction in viability induced by PP2A inhibition alone could, at least partially, occur through a BCR-ABL-independent mechanism.

In this study, extensive biological assays assessing viability, proliferation, and apoptosis were performed in CML cell line models to determine whether combination of PP2A inhibitors with IM is more effective to eradicate CML cells, including IM-resistant cells. Interestingly, the combination treatment significantly suppressed cell proliferation and induced apoptosis compared to treatment with IM alone. The enhanced potency of this combination treatment was also observed in K562 IM-resistant cells and BV173 cells (Figures 11 and 12). These results compare well to other studies using these PP2A inhibitors in combination with chemotherapeutic drugs like doxorubicin (130, 134, 137), cisplatin (131, 132, 148), and temozolomide (130, 135). LB100 has also been used in combination with radiation treatment in nasopharyngeal carcinomas (136), pancreatic cancer (139), and glioblastomas (149). These studies support PP2A inhibition as a highly potent means to sensitize cancer cells to chemotherapy, molecularly targeted therapies or radiation treatment (140).

To further assess the potential of this drug combination, primary samples obtained from the blood or bone marrow of CML patients and healthy donors were acquired. While the samples were taken from patients at diagnosis, the samples were specifically chosen from patients who would go on to be classed as TKI-nonresponders. In addition CD34⁺ cells were isolated from these samples in order to specifically test the drugs on the more primitive cells as this population has been shown to be insensitive to TKI treatment alone (42, 43, 45, 46, 150). Demonstrating the potency of this combination treatment to suppress the growth of primitive CD34⁺ cells derived from TKI-resistant patients emphasizes the clinical relevance of these results. Indeed, viability assays on CD34⁺ CML samples showed that combination treatments of IM or DA with the PP2A inhibitors were significantly more effective than the single agent treatments (Figure 13A). CFC assays were also performed to assess the ability of the inhibitors

to prevent myeloid differentiation and colony formation. Consistent with the results obtained in the CML cell line models, the combination treatment was significantly more effective at preventing colony growth compared to the single agents (Figure 13B). Furthermore, this combination treatment was selective in targeting CML stem/progenitor cells compared to the same cells purified from normal bone marrow samples (Figure 13A and 13B). Importantly, CFC assays on normal bone marrow samples demonstrated that these new PP2A inhibitors are drastically less toxic than CAN, highlighting that both LB100 and LB102 have the potential to overcome toxicity issues associated with CAN (Figure 13C). In fact LB100 is now in phase 1 clinical trials as a chemotherapy sensitizer for the treatment of solid tumours (NCT01837667). To further assess the ability of this combination treatment to specifically target the leukemic stem cells, long-term culture initiating cell (LTC-IC) assays will be more reflective of the ability of the combination treatment to effectively eradiate leukemic stem cells and their myeloid progeny. In addition, given the importance of the niche microenvironment in leukemia development and maintenance, in vivo experiments to assess the ability of the drugs to block leukemia development in mice would show stronger evidence for the potential of these drugs combinations to treat CML.

Having demonstrated the potency of dual inhibition of BCR-ABL and PP2A in CML cell lines as well as primary samples derived from CML patients, the next question to be addressed was whether this was a synergistic or additive combination effect. A wide range of concentrations of single treatments and combinations were assessed in both K562 IM-resistant and BV173 cell lines at a constant ratio. The compusyn software, based on Chou-Talalay's combination index theorem (144), was used to determine whether the combination treatment was synergistic. Based on the ED50, the combination treatment was determined to be synergistic in both cell lines (Figure 12B). The synergism of combining TKIs and PP2A inhibitors could be further supported by repeating this experiment in primary samples.

Nevertheless, the synergistic response of these cells to the drug combination suggests that there is an intersection of the signalling pathways that BCR-ABL and PP2A are involved in. As discussed earlier, AHI-1 is a potential candidate given its role in mediating BCR-ABL signalling and the PP2A inhibitors were identified in AHI-1-overexpresssed CML cells. An important question was what role AHI-1 played in this. Depletion of AHI-1 in K562 cells was previously shown to increase sensitivity to IM treatment (59). The same AHI-1 depleted K562 cells were used to assess how manipulation of AHI-1 might affect the sensitivity to treatment with the PP2A inhibitors. Similar to IM treatment, the AHI-1 depleted cells were significantly more sensitive to treatments of 2.5uM of LB100 or LB102 alone (Figure 10A). AHI-1 is thought to affect sensitivity to TKI treatment through its critical role in regulation of a protein interaction complex involving the two kinases BCR-ABL and JAK2 (84). Since, like IM treatment, PP2A inhibition more effectively reduced viability when AHI-1 was depleted, PP2A could be affected by or potentially have a role in this protein complex. Further investigation into how manipulation of AHI-1, particularly overexpression of AHI-1, affects sensitivity to PP2A inhibition would provide additional evidence for this potential link. In addition, a recent investigation into AHI-1 interacting partners identified the regulatory PP2A subunit PR55 α to be a potential interacting protein with AHI-1 by IP-mass spectrometry (unpublished data from my lab). To confirm this interaction, IP experiments were performed in Ahi-1/AHI-1-transduced BaF3 and 293T cells. Since parental BaF3 and 293T cells express little AHI-1, these cell lines provided a clean background to test the interaction between AHI-1 and PR55α. The parental cell lines also represent a good negative control. Indeed, the results confirmed that AHI-1 and PR55 α interact physically (Figure 10B). These two cell line models provide an opportunity for further investigation into this protein interaction network involving AHI-1, PP2A PR55a, BCR-ABL and other key protein interacting partners. For example, overexpressing mutant constructs of AHI-1 and testing for their interaction with PR55 α would determine which domain of AHI-1 is involved in this interaction. Given that the WD40 domain of AHI-1 interacts with BCR-ABL and the N-

terminal domain interacts with JAK2 (84), identifying which domain PR55α specifically interacts with could potentially establish whether PR55α has a role in the AHI-1-mediated interaction complex in CML.

PP2A has an important role in cell cycle regulation and manipulation of PP2A activity can affect how cells transition through this highly regulated process (97, 109, 126, 151). In particular, it has been shown that the PR55 family of PP2A has a specific role in the regulation of the G2/M transition point between interphase and mitosis (151-153). The cyclin B-Cdk1 kinase complex is a key regulator of M phase (154). When activated, this kinase complex phosphorylates proteins that are involved in the breakdown of the nuclear envelope, chromosome condensation and remodelling of the actin and microtubule cytoskeletons, leading to the formation of the mitotic spindle (155, 156). The cyclin B-Cdk1 complex is present at the G2/M phase border in its inactive state. At the onset of M phase, this complex is rapidly activated through an autoregulatory loop. Cyclin B-Cdk1 kinase activity also inhibits PP2A-PR55, which normally promotes inhibition of cyclin B-Cdk1 (153, 157). The cyclin B-Cdk1 kinase complex drives PP2A-PR55 inhibition by activation of α -endosulfine (ENSA), an inhibitor of PP2A PR55 (152, 157-159). PP2A-PR55 is thus inactivated in M phase. In addition, the PR55α subunit in particular is thought to direct PP2A phosphatase activity downstream of Cdk1 with a role in cyclin B-Cdk1 substrate dephopshorylation (108). It is involved in mitotic exit through its role in mitotic spindle breakdown and reassembly of the nuclear envelope, both important processes that were initiated by cyclin B-Cdk1 activity (111). Through its role in the antagonization of cyclin B-Cdk1 substrate activity, depletion of PP2A PR55α accelerates entry into mitosis while its reactivation promotes exit from mitosis. Failure to inhibit PP2A-PR55a causes arrest of the cell cycle in G2 phase preventing entry into mitosis (100). Based on its role in mitotic entry and exit it could be predicted that continuous inhibition of PP2A, including PP2A-PR55 α , would lead to aberrant entry and arrest in mitosis.

In this study, inhibition of PP2A with LB100 and LB102 led to G2/M phase arrest in a dosage dependent manner in both K562 and K562 IM-resistant cells (Figure 14). Treatment with IM alone did not affect the distribution of the cell cycle and combining the PP2A inhibitors with IM did not lead to increased G2/M arrest. This strongly suggests that the change in cell cycle distribution is solely due to the inhibition of PP2A activity. These findings are supported by other studies that demonstrated that inhibition of PP2A with CAN also induced G2/M arrest and cell death in gastric cancer (91) and pancreatic cancer (93) models. The G2/M phase arrest reflects what is understood about the role of PP2A PR55 in mitosis. However the PI cell cycle assay is not able to differentiate between the G2 and M phases since PI staining allows for determination of the cell cycle phase by assessing DNA content. An alternative method would be needed to determine if the cells were arrested in M phase rather than G2. Arrest in M phase is associated with mitotic catastrophe and identification of cells undergoing mitotic catastrophe could confirm the M phase arrest. Mitotic catastrophe has been described as an aberrant form of mitosis (160). It usually occurs when stressed cells enter prematurely or inappropriately into mitosis often due to a combination of deficient cell cycle checkpoints and accumulated cellular damage (161). During mitosis, formation of the mitotic spindle is essential for accurate segregation of chromosomes. The mitotic spindle is a complex assembly of highly dynamic microtubules, which are able to continuously grow and shrink. Mitotic catastrophe can be triggered by agents that affect the stability of microtubules, leading to defects in the assembly of the mitotic spindle (160). One of the hallmarks of mitotic catastrophe morphologically is multinucleated cells with increased size and DNA content and these cells ultimately die (162).

To determine if inhibition of PP2A with LB100 and LB102 leads to mitotic catastrophe in CML cells, K562 cells were synchronized in S phase and treated with PP2A inhibitors for 18 hours. Notably, an average of 40% of the treated K562 cells showed features of mitotic

catastrophe including disordered microtubules as well as multiple nuclei assessed by confocal microscopy (Figure 15). At this time point there were no dividing cells observed in the untreated control cells. This is likely because the first round of mitosis after cell synchronization was already complete. In contrast, the treated cells observed to be undergoing mitotic catastrophe were likely unable to exit mitosis properly and arrested in M phase. Interestingly, two other studies investigating the potential of inhibiting PP2A to treat glioblastoma also found that the use of PP2A inhibitors induced mitotic catastrophe (130, 149). Further investigation into the mechanism of how inhibition of PP2A, including PR55 α , contribute to induction of mitotic catastrophe may lead to other discoveries regarding cell cycle regulation in CML. However, since this disruption of the cell cycle seems to be due to PP2A inhibition alone, M phase arrest and consequent mitotic catastrophe are unlikely to explain the synergism of the dual inhibition of BCR-ABL and PP2A.

To investigate the mechanism of how dual inhibition of BCR-ABL and PP2A synergized to suppress growth and eradicate leukemic cells, western blots were run to examine the activity and protein expression of relevant proteins that could be affected by this combination treatment. Since the idea of targeting PP2A originated through an AHI-1 drug screen, and sensitivity to both drugs can be affected by manipulation of AHI-1, the phosphorylation and expression of proteins involved in the BCR-ABL-AHI-1-JAK2 complex were analyzed. Previous studies of this protein complex have shown that treatment with IM as well as combination treatments of IM with JAK2 inhibitors results in a reduction in the phosphorylation of BCR-ABL, JAK2, and STAT5 but not much change is observed at the total protein expression level of these proteins (84, 85). In K562 IM-resistant cells, 48 hour treatment with 5µM IM similarly reduced the amount of total tyrosine phosphorylated BCR-ABL (4G10), P-JAK2, and P-STAT5 (Figure 16). However the phosphorylation of the tyr177 residue of BCR-ABL that allows BCR-ABL to activate the PI3K/AKT and RAS pathways through its association with a GRB2/GAB2 complex was not

affected, and these downstream pathways were not affected either. IM treatment alone also slightly reduced the total protein expression of AHI-1 and β -catenin. In contrast PP2A inhibition with 5µM LB100 or LB102 did not affect the phosphorylation or expression of any of these proteins. Interestingly there was also no change in PP2A-C or PR55 α expression, agreeing with other studies that these drugs block PP2A activity competitively, rather than inducing their protein degradation (133, 136, 139, 140, 149). Remarkably, the expression of these proteins activated by BCR-ABL signalling was drastically different after the combination treatments. Phosphorylation of JAK2 and STAT5 was greatly reduced, consistent with IM treatment alone. 4G10 indicated that there was even less total tyrosine phosphorylation of BCR-ABL with the combination treatment compared to IM alone. This was reflected in a reduction in phosphorylation of the tyr177 residue of BCR-ABL after combination treatment whereas there was no reduction with any of the single treatments. The tyr177 residue allows BCR-ABL to activate the PI3K/AKT and RAS/MAPK pathways and consequently the levels of phosphorylation and total protein expression of AKT and P38 as well as total JNK were reduced with the combination treatment as well. Furthermore, the potency of the combination treatment to suppress the BCR-ABL-AHI-1-JAK2 protein complex was more obvious when looking at total expression of these proteins. The combination treatment led to an obvious suppression of the BCR-ABL, JAK2, STAT5, and AHI-1 proteins. In addition, total expression of β -catenin was greatly reduced after combination treatment compared to single agents. These results indicate that the expression of proteins both directly involved in, as well as closely related downstream to this complex were greatly affected by this combination treatment. While treatment with IM alone is able to moderately suppress the proliferation of these cells through its effect on the phosphorylation levels of BCR-ABL, JAK2 and STAT5, the synergistic potency of the combination treatment could be explained by the observed dramatic reductions in the total expression of these key proteins. Furthermore, the drastic reduction in the levels of proteins directly involved in or affected downstream by the BCR-ABL-AHI-1-JAK2 complex suggests that

dual inhibition of BCR-ABL and PP2A could actually destabilize this complex. The significant reduced levels of AHI-1 after the combination treatment supports this notion given its vital role in holding this complex of proteins together (84). Put together with the evidence that AHI-1 and PR55α can interact (Figure 10), and that the observed mitotic arrest and catastrophe after PP2A inhibition (Figure 14 and 15) could potentially be driven by a reduction in PR55α-mediated PP2A activities, PR55α could be an important component of the BCR-ABL-AHI-1-JAK2 complex.

To further investigate the synergistic potency of the dual inhibition of BCR-ABL and PP2A, it made sense to study proteins that may be affected by both BCR-ABL kinase and PP2A phosphatase activities. It has been shown that β -catenin can interact with both BCR-ABL (61) and PP2A (78). While there is also some unpublished data suggesting that AHI-1 and β -catenin may also directly interact, β-catenin's potential role in the BCR-ABL-AHI-1-JAK2 complex has yet to be fully established. PP2A is thought to have a role in the stabilization of β -catenin by antagonizing the kinase activities of GSK3 β and CKI α in the β -catenin degradation complex (78, 163). These kinases normally phosphorylate the thr41 and ser45 residues of β -catenin, signalling it for degradation via the ubiquitin pathway. Consistent with this role, inhibition of PP2A with LB100 or LB102 for 24 hours led to increased phosphorylation of the thr41 and ser45 residues of β-catenin (Figure 17A). These residues were also more highly phosphorylated after combination treatment while there was no change observed after treatment with IM only. This result indicates that the increased phosphorylation of these specific residues of β-catenin was due to PP2A inhibition rather than IM treatment. The increase in phosphorylation of β -catenin at thr41 and ser45 residues could have been attributed to GSK3ß activity or reduced phosphatase activity of PP2A. Missplicing of GSK3^β has been implicated in CML leading to enhanced stability of β -catenin, which can then drive the self-renewal characteristics of the blast cells in blast crisis CML (51, 62, 77, 79, 164). To determine if the observed thr41/ser45

phosphorylation of β -catenin was dependent on GSK3 β activity, the cells were treated with LiCl, an inhibitor of GSK3 β (Figure 17B). Treatment with LiCl resulted in a dosage dependent accumulation of inactive phosphorylated (ser9) GSK38 while phosphorylated β-catenin at thr41 and ser45 residues decreased and total β-catenin protein levels increased. This confirmed that LiCl prevented GSK3 β kinase activity leading to decreased phosphorylation of β -catenin and its consequent accumulation. Next, combining LiCl with LB100 showed that when GSK3ß kinase activity was inhibited, phosphorylation of β-catenin at thr41 and ser45 was still increased and there was no accumulation of β -catenin that was observed with LiCl treatment alone. These results suggest that the increased phosphorylation of the thr41 and ser45 residues of β-catenin after PP2A inhibition is not dependent on GSK3ß activity. Interestingly, there was also an increase in the phosphorylated inactive (ser9) form of GSK3ß after PP2A inhibition as well as after the combination treatments. This further supports that the increased phosphorylation of β catenin is not due to increasing GSK3B kinase activity. Further experiments to confirm these observations in the K562 IM-resistant and BV173 cell lines are needed to draw further conclusions. Furthermore, it would be interesting to determine if this thr41/ser45 phosphorylation is dependent on CKI α kinase activity (163).

BCR-ABL has been shown to phosphorylate β -catenin on its tyr86 residue (61). After 24 and 48 hours treatment with IM alone, there was an observable decrease in the phosphorylation of the tyr86 residue of β -catenin (Figure 17A). This indicated that suppression of BCR-ABL kinase activity by IM was able to prevent phosphorylation of this residue of β -catenin. Interestingly treatment with IM alone is able to reduce the levels of total β -catenin, though not as drastic as the combination treatment observed at 48 hours. BCR-ABL and PP2A activity have been separately implicated to have a role in the stabilization of β -catenin. In this study PP2A inhibition alone affected the phosphorylation of β -catenin but this did not result in reduction of the total protein, while IM alone was able to slightly reduce β -catenin expression. Since the

increased phosphorylation of the thr41 and ser45 residues induced by PP2A inhibition at 24 hours was observed in the combination treatment prior to the drastic reduction of total β-catenin at 48 hours, it is possible that this phosphorylation change primed β -catenin for degradation but required the inhibition of BCR-ABL by IM to trigger the drastic reduction. These results strongly suggest that dual inhibition of BCR-ABL and PP2A could converge on β-catenin through the mediation of the phosphorylation status of the tyr86, thr41, and ser45 residues (Figure 17C). Further investigation into this potential mechanism of dual inhibition is needed to validate this model. One experiment could be to introduce mutations to these specific residues to determine if this reverses the reduction of total β -catenin induced by the combination treatment. Interestingly, the PR55a subunit of PP2A has also been suggested to regulate PP2A-mediated dephosphorylation of β -catenin (146). It would be fascinating to deduce the relationship between AHI-1, PR55 α , and β -catenin as well as the relevance of the AHI-1-mediated protein complex to this signalling network. One important approach could be siRNA or shRNAmediated silencing of specific subunits of PP2A, like the PR55a regulatory subunit or the catalytic subunit. This would serve to mimic the effect of using the drugs, as well as provide a clearer picture of how these signalling pathways combine to drive the disease.

These results make an interesting comparison with studies promoting the use of PP2Aactivating drugs (PADs). It was reported that these PADs could reduce survival and selfrenewal of quiescent CML stem cells through targeting a JAK2-PP2A-β-catenin network (106). These PADs increased PP2A activity by inhibiting SET, an endogenous inhibitor of PP2A. It has been reported that increasing PP2A activity resulted in suppression of β-catenin expression as well as its downstream transcriptional activity. Interestingly, GSK3β activity was shown to be essential for the PADs to target CML cells. In this study treatment with IM and the PP2A inhibitors alone or in combination did not affect the protein levels of SET (Figure 16). It is interesting that increasing PP2A activity in their case, and inhibiting PP2A in this study, both led

to degradation of β-catenin. It is likely that the two approaches target different stages and pathways in the mechanism of regulating β-catenin degradation. Furthermore it is possible that these two approaches could potentially target different stages of disease progression of CML. While studies with PADs primarily investigated their potential effects in blast crisis CML (106), patient samples in this study were derived from TKI-resistant patients in the chronic phase. Finally, the major difference is the dual inhibition of IM and PP2A is an approach to target the AHI-1-mediated protein-protein interaction network.

Further investigation into the role of PR55α in CML is needed but these findings come together to suggest PP2A may play a role, through its regulatory subunit PR55α, in regulating the stability of the BCR-ABL-AHI-1-JAK2 complex. Ultimately, this study emphasizes the importance of AHI-1 as a mediator of protein-protein interactions and the results indicate that dual inhibition of BCR-ABL and PP2A has great promise as a novel approach to treat CML through its potential to destabilize the AHI-1-mediated protein complex.

Bibliography

- 1. Kiely, M., and Kiely, P.A. 2015. PP2A: The Wolf in Sheep's Clothing? *Cancers (Basel)* 7:648-669.
- 2. Esmailzadeh, S., and Jiang, X. 2011. AHI-1: a novel signaling protein and potential therapeutic target in human leukemia and brain disorders. *Oncotarget* 2:918-934.
- 3. O'Hare, T., Zabriskie, M.S., Eiring, A.M., and Deininger, M.W. 2012. Pushing the limits of targeted therapy in chronic myeloid leukaemia. *Nat Rev Cancer* 12:513-526.
- 4. Ren, R. 2005. Mechanisms of BCR-ABL in the pathogenesis of chronic myelogenous leukaemia. *Nat Rev Cancer* 5:172-183.
- 5. Apperley, J.F. 2015. Chronic myeloid leukaemia. *Lancet* 385:1447-1459.
- 6. O'Dwyer, M.E., Mauro, M.J., Kurilik, G., Mori, M., Balleisen, S., Olson, S., Magenis, E., Capdeville, R., and Druker, B.J. 2002. The impact of clonal evolution on response to imatinib mesylate (STI571) in accelerated phase CML. *Blood* 100:1628-1633.
- 7. Calabretta, B., and Perrotti, D. 2004. The biology of CML blast crisis. *Blood* 103:4010-4022.
- 8. Radich, J.P. 2007. The Biology of CML blast crisis. *Hematology Am Soc Hematol Educ Program*:384-391.
- 9. McLaughlin, J., Chianese, E., and Witte, O.N. 1987. In vitro transformation of immature hematopoietic cells by the P210 BCR/ABL oncogene product of the Philadelphia chromosome. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 84:6558-6562.
- 10. Daley, G.Q., and Baltimore, D. 1988. Transformation of an interleukin 3-dependent hematopoietic cell line by the chronic myelogenous leukemia-specific P210bcr/abl protein. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 85:9312-9316.
- 11. Voncken, J.W., Kaartinen, V., Pattengale, P.K., Germeraad, W.T., Groffen, J., and Heisterkamp, N. 1995. BCR/ABL P210 and P190 cause distinct leukemia in transgenic mice. *Blood* 86:4603-4611.
- 12. Raitano, A.B., Whang, Y.E., and Sawyers, C.L. 1997. Signal transduction by wild-type and leukemogenic Abl proteins. *Biochim Biophys Acta* 1333:F201-216.
- 13. Hantschel, O., and Superti-Furga, G. 2004. Regulation of the c-Abl and Bcr-Abl tyrosine kinases. *Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol* 5:33-44.
- 14. Druker, B.J. 2008. Translation of the Philadelphia chromosome into therapy for CML. *Blood* 112:4808-4817.
- 15. Nagar, B., Bornmann, W.G., Pellicena, P., Schindler, T., Veach, D.R., Miller, W.T., Clarkson, B., and Kuriyan, J. 2002. Crystal structures of the kinase domain of c-Abl in complex with the small molecule inhibitors PD173955 and imatinib (STI-571). *Cancer Res* 62:4236-4243.
- 16. Seeliger, M.A., Ranjitkar, P., Kasap, C., Shan, Y., Shaw, D.E., Shah, N.P., Kuriyan, J., and Maly, D.J. 2009. Equally potent inhibition of c-Src and Abl by compounds that recognize inactive kinase conformations. *Cancer Res* 69:2384-2392.
- 17. Kantarjian, H.M., Giles, F., Gattermann, N., Bhalla, K., Alimena, G., Palandri, F., Ossenkoppele, G.J., Nicolini, F.E., O'Brien, S.G., Litzow, M., et al. 2007. Nilotinib (formerly AMN107), a highly selective BCR-ABL tyrosine kinase inhibitor, is effective in patients with Philadelphia chromosome-positive chronic myelogenous leukemia in chronic phase following imatinib resistance and intolerance. *Blood* 110:3540-3546.
- 18. Weisberg, E., Manley, P., Mestan, J., Cowan-Jacob, S., Ray, A., and Griffin, J.D. 2006. AMN107 (nilotinib): a novel and selective inhibitor of BCR-ABL. *Br J Cancer* 94:1765-1769.
- 19. Tokarski, J.S., Newitt, J.A., Chang, C.Y., Cheng, J.D., Wittekind, M., Kiefer, S.E., Kish, K., Lee, F.Y., Borzillerri, R., Lombardo, L.J., et al. 2006. The structure of Dasatinib

(BMS-354825) bound to activated ABL kinase domain elucidates its inhibitory activity against imatinib-resistant ABL mutants. *Cancer Res* 66:5790-5797.

- 20. Kantarjian, H., Shah, N.P., Hochhaus, A., Cortes, J., Shah, S., Ayala, M., Moiraghi, B., Shen, Z., Mayer, J., Pasquini, R., et al. 2010. Dasatinib versus imatinib in newly diagnosed chronic-phase chronic myeloid leukemia. *N Engl J Med* 362:2260-2270.
- 21. Hoy, S.M. 2014. Ponatinib: a review of its use in adults with chronic myeloid leukaemia or Philadelphia chromosome-positive acute lymphoblastic leukaemia. *Drugs* 74:793-806.
- 22. O'Hare, T., Shakespeare, W.C., Zhu, X., Eide, C.A., Rivera, V.M., Wang, F., Adrian, L.T., Zhou, T., Huang, W.S., Xu, Q., et al. 2009. AP24534, a pan-BCR-ABL inhibitor for chronic myeloid leukemia, potently inhibits the T315I mutant and overcomes mutation-based resistance. *Cancer Cell* 16:401-412.
- 23. Weisdorf, D.J., Anasetti, C., Antin, J.H., Kernan, N.A., Kollman, C., Snyder, D., Petersdorf, E., Nelson, G., and McGlave, P. 2002. Allogeneic bone marrow transplantation for chronic myelogenous leukemia: comparative analysis of unrelated versus matched sibling donor transplantation. *Blood* 99:1971-1977.
- 24. Deininger, M., Buchdunger, E., and Druker, B.J. 2005. The development of imatinib as a therapeutic agent for chronic myeloid leukemia. *Blood* 105:2640-2653.
- 25. Chereda, B., and Melo, J.V. 2015. Natural course and biology of CML. *Ann Hematol* 94 Suppl 2:S107-121.
- 26. Baccarani, M., Druker, B.J., Branford, S., Kim, D.W., Pane, F., Mongay, L., Mone, M., Ortmann, C.E., Kantarjian, H.M., Radich, J.P., et al. 2014. Long-term response to imatinib is not affected by the initial dose in patients with Philadelphia chromosomepositive chronic myeloid leukemia in chronic phase: final update from the Tyrosine Kinase Inhibitor Optimization and Selectivity (TOPS) study. *Int J Hematol* 99:616-624.
- 27. Baccarani, M., Castagnetti, F., Gugliotta, G., Palandri, F., and Rosti, G. 2014. Definition and treatment of resistance to tyrosine kinase inhibitors in chronic myeloid leukemia. *Expert Rev Hematol* 7:397-406.
- 28. Ross, D.M., Hughes, T.P., and Melo, J.V. 2011. Do we have to kill the last CML cell? *Leukemia* 25:193-200.
- 29. Hochhaus, A., O'Brien, S.G., Guilhot, F., Druker, B.J., Branford, S., Foroni, L., Goldman, J.M., Muller, M.C., Radich, J.P., Rudoltz, M., et al. 2009. Six-year follow-up of patients receiving imatinib for the first-line treatment of chronic myeloid leukemia. *Leukemia* 23:1054-1061.
- 30. Jabbour, E., and Lipton, J.H. 2013. A critical review of trials of first-line BCR-ABL inhibitor treatment in patients with newly diagnosed chronic myeloid leukemia in chronic phase. *Clin Lymphoma Myeloma Leuk* 13:646-656.
- 31. Lange, T., and Deininger, M.W. 2010. Molecular diagnostics in chronic myeloid leukemia. *Expert Opin Med Diagn* 4:113-124.
- 32. Hughes, T.P., Kaeda, J., Branford, S., Rudzki, Z., Hochhaus, A., Hensley, M.L., Gathmann, I., Bolton, A.E., van Hoomissen, I.C., Goldman, J.M., et al. 2003. Frequency of major molecular responses to imatinib or interferon alfa plus cytarabine in newly diagnosed chronic myeloid leukemia. *N Engl J Med* 349:1423-1432.
- 33. Deininger, M.W., Kopecky, K.J., Radich, J.P., Kamel-Reid, S., Stock, W., Paietta, E., Emanuel, P.D., Tallman, M., Wadleigh, M., Larson, R.A., et al. 2014. Imatinib 800 mg daily induces deeper molecular responses than imatinib 400 mg daily: results of SWOG S0325, an intergroup randomized PHASE II trial in newly diagnosed chronic phase chronic myeloid leukaemia. *Br J Haematol* 164:223-232.
- 34. Balabanov, S., Braig, M., and Brummendorf, T.H. 2014. Current aspects in resistance against tyrosine kinase inhibitors in chronic myelogenous leukemia. *Drug Discov Today Technol* 11:89-99.

- 35. Chomel, J.C., Sorel, N., Guilhot, J., Guilhot, F., and Turhan, A.G. 2012. BCR-ABL expression in leukemic progenitors and primitive stem cells of patients with chronic myeloid leukemia. *Blood* 119:2964-2965; author reply 2965-2966.
- 36. O'Hare, T., Eide, C.A., and Deininger, M.W. 2007. Bcr-Abl kinase domain mutations and the unsettled problem of Bcr-AblT315I: looking into the future of controlling drug resistance in chronic myeloid leukemia. *Clin Lymphoma Myeloma* 7 Suppl 3:S120-130.
- 37. O'Hare, T., Eide, C.A., and Deininger, M.W. 2007. Bcr-Abl kinase domain mutations, drug resistance, and the road to a cure for chronic myeloid leukemia. *Blood* 110:2242-2249.
- 38. O'Hare, T., Eide, C.A., and Deininger, M.W. 2008. New Bcr-Abl inhibitors in chronic myeloid leukemia: keeping resistance in check. *Expert Opin Investig Drugs* 17:865-878.
- 39. Eide, C.A., and O'Hare, T. 2015. Chronic myeloid leukemia: advances in understanding disease biology and mechanisms of resistance to tyrosine kinase inhibitors. *Curr Hematol Malig Rep* 10:158-166.
- 40. Chen, R., and Chen, B. 2015. The role of dasatinib in the management of chronic myeloid leukemia. *Drug Des Devel Ther* 9:773-779.
- 41. Apperley, J.F. 2007. Part I: mechanisms of resistance to imatinib in chronic myeloid leukaemia. *Lancet Oncol* 8:1018-1029.
- 42. Chu, S., McDonald, T., Lin, A., Chakraborty, S., Huang, Q., Snyder, D.S., and Bhatia, R. 2011. Persistence of leukemia stem cells in chronic myelogenous leukemia patients in prolonged remission with imatinib treatment. *Blood* 118:5565-5572.
- 43. Corbin, A.S., Agarwal, A., Loriaux, M., Cortes, J., Deininger, M.W., and Druker, B.J. 2011. Human chronic myeloid leukemia stem cells are insensitive to imatinib despite inhibition of BCR-ABL activity. *J Clin Invest* 121:396-409.
- 44. Hamad, A., Sahli, Z., El Sabban, M., Mouteirik, M., and Nasr, R. 2013. Emerging therapeutic strategies for targeting chronic myeloid leukemia stem cells. *Stem Cells Int* 2013:724360.
- 45. Jiang, X., Zhao, Y., Smith, C., Gasparetto, M., Turhan, A., Eaves, A., and Eaves, C. 2007. Chronic myeloid leukemia stem cells possess multiple unique features of resistance to BCR-ABL targeted therapies. *Leukemia* 21:926-935.
- 46. Jiang, X., Saw, K.M., Eaves, A., and Eaves, C. 2007. Instability of BCR-ABL gene in primary and cultured chronic myeloid leukemia stem cells. *J Natl Cancer Inst* 99:680-693.
- 47. Jiang, X., Zhao, Y., Forrest, D., Smith, C., Eaves, A., and Eaves, C. 2008. Stem cell biomarkers in chronic myeloid leukemia. *Dis Markers* 24:201-216.
- 48. Graham, S.M., Jorgensen, H.G., Allan, E., Pearson, C., Alcorn, M.J., Richmond, L., and Holyoake, T.L. 2002. Primitive, quiescent, Philadelphia-positive stem cells from patients with chronic myeloid leukemia are insensitive to STI571 in vitro. *Blood* 99:319-325.
- 49. Chen, Y., Peng, C., Sullivan, C., Li, D., and Li, S. 2010. Critical molecular pathways in cancer stem cells of chronic myeloid leukemia. *Leukemia* 24:1545-1554.
- 50. Crews, L.A., and Jamieson, C.H. 2013. Selective elimination of leukemia stem cells: hitting a moving target. *Cancer Lett* 338:15-22.
- 51. Abrahamsson, A.E., Geron, I., Gotlib, J., Dao, K.H., Barroga, C.F., Newton, I.G., Giles, F.J., Durocher, J., Creusot, R.S., Karimi, M., et al. 2009. Glycogen synthase kinase 3beta missplicing contributes to leukemia stem cell generation. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 106:3925-3929.
- 52. Yang, K., and Fu, L.W. 2015. Mechanisms of resistance to BCR-ABL TKIs and the therapeutic strategies: A review. *Crit Rev Oncol Hematol* 93:277-292.
- 53. Hamilton, A., Helgason, G.V., Schemionek, M., Zhang, B., Myssina, S., Allan, E.K., Nicolini, F.E., Muller-Tidow, C., Bhatia, R., Brunton, V.G., et al. 2012. Chronic myeloid

leukemia stem cells are not dependent on Bcr-Abl kinase activity for their survival. *Blood* 119:1501-1510.

- 54. Kumari, A., Brendel, C., Hochhaus, A., Neubauer, A., and Burchert, A. 2012. Low BCR-ABL expression levels in hematopoietic precursor cells enable persistence of chronic myeloid leukemia under imatinib. *Blood* 119:530-539.
- 55. Alves, R., Fonseca, A.R., Goncalves, A.C., Ferreira-Teixeira, M., Lima, J., Abrantes, A.M., Alves, V., Rodrigues-Santos, P., Jorge, L., Matoso, E., et al. 2015. Drug transporters play a key role in the complex process of Imatinib resistance in vitro. *Leuk Res* 39:355-360.
- 56. Khorashad, J.S., Kelley, T.W., Szankasi, P., Mason, C.C., Soverini, S., Adrian, L.T., Eide, C.A., Zabriskie, M.S., Lange, T., Estrada, J.C., et al. 2013. BCR-ABL1 compound mutations in tyrosine kinase inhibitor-resistant CML: frequency and clonal relationships. *Blood* 121:489-498.
- 57. La Rosee, P., and Deininger, M.W. 2010. Resistance to imatinib: mutations and beyond. *Semin Hematol* 47:335-343.
- 58. Liu, X., Chen, M., Lobo, P., An, J., Grace Cheng, S.W., Moradian, A., Morin, G.B., Van Petegem, F., and Jiang, X. 2012. Molecular and structural characterization of the SH3 domain of AHI-1 in regulation of cellular resistance of BCR-ABL(+) chronic myeloid leukemia cells to tyrosine kinase inhibitors. *Proteomics* 12:2094-2106.
- 59. Zhou, L.L., Zhao, Y., Ringrose, A., DeGeer, D., Kennah, E., Lin, A.E., Sheng, G., Li, X.J., Turhan, A., and Jiang, X. 2008. AHI-1 interacts with BCR-ABL and modulates BCR-ABL transforming activity and imatinib response of CML stem/progenitor cells. *J Exp Med* 205:2657-2671.
- 60. Ross, D.M., Branford, S., Seymour, J.F., Schwarer, A.P., Arthur, C., Bartley, P.A., Slader, C., Field, C., Dang, P., Filshie, R.J., et al. 2010. Patients with chronic myeloid leukemia who maintain a complete molecular response after stopping imatinib treatment have evidence of persistent leukemia by DNA PCR. *Leukemia* 24:1719-1724.
- 61. Coluccia, A.M., Vacca, A., Dunach, M., Mologni, L., Redaelli, S., Bustos, V.H., Benati, D., Pinna, L.A., and Gambacorti-Passerini, C. 2007. Bcr-Abl stabilizes beta-catenin in chronic myeloid leukemia through its tyrosine phosphorylation. *EMBO J* 26:1456-1466.
- 62. Zhao, C., Blum, J., Chen, A., Kwon, H.Y., Jung, S.H., Cook, J.M., Lagoo, A., and Reya, T. 2007. Loss of beta-catenin impairs the renewal of normal and CML stem cells in vivo. *Cancer Cell* 12:528-541.
- 63. Ye, D., Wolff, N., Li, L., Zhang, S., and Ilaria, R.L., Jr. 2006. STAT5 signaling is required for the efficient induction and maintenance of CML in mice. *Blood* 107:4917-4925.
- 64. Warsch, W., Walz, C., and Sexl, V. 2013. JAK of all trades: JAK2-STAT5 as novel therapeutic targets in BCR-ABL1+ chronic myeloid leukemia. *Blood* 122:2167-2175.
- 65. Shuai, K., Horvath, C.M., Huang, L.H., Qureshi, S.A., Cowburn, D., and Darnell, J.E., Jr. 1994. Interferon activation of the transcription factor Stat91 involves dimerization through SH2-phosphotyrosyl peptide interactions. *Cell* 76:821-828.
- 66. Ihle, J.N., and Gilliland, D.G. 2007. Jak2: normal function and role in hematopoietic disorders. *Curr Opin Genet Dev* 17:8-14.
- 67. Hantschel, O., Warsch, W., Eckelhart, E., Kaupe, I., Grebien, F., Wagner, K.U., Superti-Furga, G., and Sexl, V. 2012. BCR-ABL uncouples canonical JAK2-STAT5 signaling in chronic myeloid leukemia. *Nat Chem Biol* 8:285-293.
- 68. Xie, S., Wang, Y., Liu, J., Sun, T., Wilson, M.B., Smithgall, T.E., and Arlinghaus, R.B. 2001. Involvement of Jak2 tyrosine phosphorylation in Bcr-Abl transformation. *Oncogene* 20:6188-6195.
- 69. Samanta, A., Perazzona, B., Chakraborty, S., Sun, X., Modi, H., Bhatia, R., Priebe, W., and Arlinghaus, R. 2011. Janus kinase 2 regulates Bcr-Abl signaling in chronic myeloid leukemia. *Leukemia* 25:463-472.

- 70. Sattler, M., Mohi, M.G., Pride, Y.B., Quinnan, L.R., Malouf, N.A., Podar, K., Gesbert, F., Iwasaki, H., Li, S., Van Etten, R.A., et al. 2002. Critical role for Gab2 in transformation by BCR/ABL. *Cancer Cell* 1:479-492.
- 71. Samanta, A.K., Lin, H., Sun, T., Kantarjian, H., and Arlinghaus, R.B. 2006. Janus kinase 2: a critical target in chronic myelogenous leukemia. *Cancer Res* 66:6468-6472.
- 72. Chu, S., Li, L., Singh, H., and Bhatia, R. 2007. BCR-tyrosine 177 plays an essential role in Ras and Akt activation and in human hematopoietic progenitor transformation in chronic myelogenous leukemia. *Cancer Res* 67:7045-7053.
- 73. Goga, A., McLaughlin, J., Afar, D.E., Saffran, D.C., and Witte, O.N. 1995. Alternative signals to RAS for hematopoietic transformation by the BCR-ABL oncogene. *Cell* 82:981-988.
- 74. McCubrey, J.A., Steelman, L.S., Chappell, W.H., Abrams, S.L., Wong, E.W., Chang, F., Lehmann, B., Terrian, D.M., Milella, M., Tafuri, A., et al. 2007. Roles of the Raf/MEK/ERK pathway in cell growth, malignant transformation and drug resistance. *Biochim Biophys Acta* 1773:1263-1284.
- 75. Park, S., Chapuis, N., Tamburini, J., Bardet, V., Cornillet-Lefebvre, P., Willems, L., Green, A., Mayeux, P., Lacombe, C., and Bouscary, D. 2010. Role of the PI3K/AKT and mTOR signaling pathways in acute myeloid leukemia. *Haematologica* 95:819-828.
- 76. Burchert, A., Wang, Y., Cai, D., von Bubnoff, N., Paschka, P., Muller-Brusselbach, S., Ottmann, O.G., Duyster, J., Hochhaus, A., and Neubauer, A. 2005. Compensatory PI3-kinase/Akt/mTor activation regulates imatinib resistance development. *Leukemia* 19:1774-1782.
- 77. Reddiconto, G., Toto, C., Palama, I., De Leo, S., de Luca, E., De Matteis, S., Dini, L., Passerini, C.G., Di Renzo, N., Maffia, M., et al. 2012. Targeting of GSK3beta promotes imatinib-mediated apoptosis in quiescent CD34+ chronic myeloid leukemia progenitors, preserving normal stem cells. *Blood* 119:2335-2345.
- 78. Stamos, J.L., and Weis, W.I. 2013. The beta-catenin destruction complex. *Cold Spring Harb Perspect Biol* 5:a007898.
- 79. Hu, Y., Chen, Y., Douglas, L., and Li, S. 2009. beta-Catenin is essential for survival of leukemic stem cells insensitive to kinase inhibition in mice with BCR-ABL-induced chronic myeloid leukemia. *Leukemia* 23:109-116.
- 80. Heidel, F.H., Bullinger, L., Feng, Z., Wang, Z., Neff, T.A., Stein, L., Kalaitzidis, D., Lane, S.W., and Armstrong, S.A. 2012. Genetic and pharmacologic inhibition of beta-catenin targets imatinib-resistant leukemia stem cells in CML. *Cell Stem Cell* 10:412-424.
- 81. Nagao, R., Ashihara, E., Kimura, S., Strovel, J.W., Yao, H., Takeuchi, M., Tanaka, R., Hayashi, Y., Hirai, H., Padia, J., et al. 2011. Growth inhibition of imatinib-resistant CML cells with the T315I mutation and hypoxia-adaptation by AV65--a novel Wnt/beta-catenin signaling inhibitor. *Cancer Lett* 312:91-100.
- 82. Jiang, X., Hanna, Z., Kaouass, M., Girard, L., and Jolicoeur, P. 2002. Ahi-1, a novel gene encoding a modular protein with WD40-repeat and SH3 domains, is targeted by the Ahi-1 and Mis-2 provirus integrations. *J Virol* 76:9046-9059.
- 83. Jiang, X., Zhao, Y., Chan, W.Y., Vercauteren, S., Pang, E., Kennedy, S., Nicolini, F., Eaves, A., and Eaves, C. 2004. Deregulated expression in Ph+ human leukemias of AHI-1, a gene activated by insertional mutagenesis in mouse models of leukemia. *Blood* 103:3897-3904.
- 84. Chen, M., Gallipoli, P., DeGeer, D., Sloma, I., Forrest, D.L., Chan, M., Lai, D., Jorgensen, H., Ringrose, A., Wang, H.M., et al. 2013. Targeting primitive chronic myeloid leukemia cells by effective inhibition of a new AHI-1-BCR-ABL-JAK2 complex. *J Natl Cancer Inst* 105:405-423.

- 85. Lin, H., Chen, M., Rothe, K., Lorenzi, M.V., Woolfson, A., and Jiang, X. 2014. Selective JAK2/ABL dual inhibition therapy effectively eliminates TKI-insensitive CML stem/progenitor cells. *Oncotarget* 5:8637-8650.
- 86. Torbeck, R., Pan, M., DeMoll, E., and Levitt, J. 2014. Cantharidin: a comprehensive review of the clinical literature. *Dermatol Online J* 20.
- 87. Li, Y.M., and Casida, J.E. 1992. Cantharidin-binding protein: identification as protein phosphatase 2A. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 89:11867-11870.
- 88. Swingle, M., Ni, L., and Honkanen, R.E. 2007. Small-molecule inhibitors of ser/thr protein phosphatases: specificity, use and common forms of abuse. *Methods Mol Biol* 365:23-38.
- 89. Rauh, R., Kahl, S., Boechzelt, H., Bauer, R., Kaina, B., and Efferth, T. 2007. Molecular biology of cantharidin in cancer cells. *Chin Med* 2:8.
- 90. Kadioglu, O., Kermani, N.S., Kelter, G., Schumacher, U., Fiebig, H.H., Greten, H.J., and Efferth, T. 2014. Pharmacogenomics of cantharidin in tumor cells. *Biochem Pharmacol* 87:399-409.
- 91. Zhang, C., Chen, Z., Zhou, X., Xu, W., Wang, G., Tang, X., Luo, L., Tu, J., Zhu, Y., Hu, W., et al. 2014. Cantharidin induces G/M phase arrest and apoptosis in human gastric cancer SGC-7901 and BGC-823 cells. *Oncol Lett* 8:2721-2726.
- 92. Wu, M.Y., Xie, X., Xu, Z.K., Xie, L., Chen, Z., Shou, L.M., Gong, F.R., Xie, Y.F., Li, W., and Tao, M. 2014. PP2A inhibitors suppress migration and growth of PANC-1 pancreatic cancer cells through inhibition on the Wnt/beta-catenin pathway by phosphorylation and degradation of beta-catenin. *Oncol Rep* 32:513-522.
- 93. Li, W., Xie, L., Chen, Z., Zhu, Y., Sun, Y., Miao, Y., Xu, Z., and Han, X. 2010. Cantharidin, a potent and selective PP2A inhibitor, induces an oxidative stressindependent growth inhibition of pancreatic cancer cells through G2/M cell-cycle arrest and apoptosis. *Cancer Sci* 101:1226-1233.
- 94. Shan, H.B., Cai, Y.C., Liu, Y., Zeng, W.N., Chen, H.X., Fan, B.T., Liu, X.H., Xu, Z.L., Wang, B., and Xian, L.J. 2006. Cytotoxicity of cantharidin analogues targeting protein phosphatase 2A. *Anticancer Drugs* 17:905-911.
- 95. Manning, G., Whyte, D.B., Martinez, R., Hunter, T., and Sudarsanam, S. 2002. The protein kinase complement of the human genome. *Science* 298:1912-1934.
- 96. Haesen, D., Sents, W., Lemaire, K., Hoorne, Y., and Janssens, V. 2014. The Basic Biology of PP2A in Hematologic Cells and Malignancies. *Front Oncol* 4:347.
- 97. Janssens, V., and Goris, J. 2001. Protein phosphatase 2A: a highly regulated family of serine/threonine phosphatases implicated in cell growth and signalling. *Biochem J* 353:417-439.
- 98. Eichhorn, P.J., Creyghton, M.P., and Bernards, R. 2009. Protein phosphatase 2A regulatory subunits and cancer. *Biochim Biophys Acta* 1795:1-15.
- 99. Janssens, V., and Rebollo, A. 2012. The role and therapeutic potential of Ser/Thr phosphatase PP2A in apoptotic signalling networks in human cancer cells. *Curr Mol Med* 12:268-287.
- 100. Hunt, T. 2013. On the regulation of protein phosphatase 2A and its role in controlling entry into and exit from mitosis. *Adv Biol Regul* 53:173-178.
- 101. Sontag, J.M., and Sontag, E. 2006. Regulation of cell adhesion by PP2A and SV40 small tumor antigen: an important link to cell transformation. *Cell Mol Life Sci* 63:2979-2991.
- 102. Kowluru, A., and Matti, A. 2012. Hyperactivation of protein phosphatase 2A in models of glucolipotoxicity and diabetes: potential mechanisms and functional consequences. *Biochem Pharmacol* 84:591-597.

- 103. Lambrecht, C., Haesen, D., Sents, W., Ivanova, E., and Janssens, V. 2013. Structure, regulation, and pharmacological modulation of PP2A phosphatases. *Methods Mol Biol* 1053:283-305.
- 104. Slupe, A.M., Merrill, R.A., and Strack, S. 2011. Determinants for Substrate Specificity of Protein Phosphatase 2A. *Enzyme Res* 2011:398751.
- 105. Ciccone, M., Calin, G.A., and Perrotti, D. 2015. From the Biology of PP2A to the PADs for Therapy of Hematologic Malignancies. *Front Oncol* 5:21.
- 106. Neviani, P., Harb, J.G., Oaks, J.J., Santhanam, R., Walker, C.J., Ellis, J.J., Ferenchak, G., Dorrance, A.M., Paisie, C.A., Eiring, A.M., et al. 2013. PP2A-activating drugs selectively eradicate TKI-resistant chronic myeloid leukemic stem cells. *J Clin Invest* 123:4144-4157.
- 107. Perrotti, D., and Neviani, P. 2013. Protein phosphatase 2A: a target for anticancer therapy. *Lancet Oncol* 14:e229-238.
- 108. Kurimchak, A., and Grana, X. 2012. PP2A holoenzymes negatively and positively regulate cell cycle progression by dephosphorylating pocket proteins and multiple CDK substrates. *Gene* 499:1-7.
- 109. Wurzenberger, C., and Gerlich, D.W. 2011. Phosphatases: providing safe passage through mitotic exit. *Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol* 12:469-482.
- Lee, T.Y., Lai, T.Y., Lin, S.C., Wu, C.W., Ni, I.F., Yang, Y.S., Hung, L.Y., Law, B.K., and Chiang, C.W. 2010. The B56gamma3 regulatory subunit of protein phosphatase 2A (PP2A) regulates S phase-specific nuclear accumulation of PP2A and the G1 to S transition. *J Biol Chem* 285:21567-21580.
- 111. Schmitz, M.H., Held, M., Janssens, V., Hutchins, J.R., Hudecz, O., Ivanova, E., Goris, J., Trinkle-Mulcahy, L., Lamond, A.I., Poser, I., et al. 2010. Live-cell imaging RNAi screen identifies PP2A-B55alpha and importin-beta1 as key mitotic exit regulators in human cells. *Nat Cell Biol* 12:886-893.
- 112. Ray, R.M., Bhattacharya, S., and Johnson, L.R. 2005. Protein phosphatase 2A regulates apoptosis in intestinal epithelial cells. *J Biol Chem* 280:31091-31100.
- 113. Harmala-Brasken, A.S., Mikhailov, A., Soderstrom, T.S., Meinander, A., Holmstrom, T.H., Damuni, Z., and Eriksson, J.E. 2003. Type-2A protein phosphatase activity is required to maintain death receptor responsiveness. *Oncogene* 22:7677-7686.
- 114. Gotz, J., Probst, A., Mistl, C., Nitsch, R.M., and Ehler, E. 2000. Distinct role of protein phosphatase 2A subunit Calpha in the regulation of E-cadherin and beta-catenin during development. *Mech Dev* 93:83-93.
- 115. Bos, C.L., Kodach, L.L., van den Brink, G.R., Diks, S.H., van Santen, M.M., Richel, D.J., Peppelenbosch, M.P., and Hardwick, J.C. 2006. Effect of aspirin on the Wnt/betacatenin pathway is mediated via protein phosphatase 2A. *Oncogene* 25:6447-6456.
- 116. Janssens, V., Goris, J., and Van Hoof, C. 2005. PP2A: the expected tumor suppressor. *Curr Opin Genet Dev* 15:34-41.
- 117. Liu, Q., Zhao, X., Frissora, F., Ma, Y., Santhanam, R., Jarjoura, D., Lehman, A., Perrotti, D., Chen, C.S., Dalton, J.T., et al. 2008. FTY720 demonstrates promising preclinical activity for chronic lymphocytic leukemia and lymphoblastic leukemia/lymphoma. *Blood* 111:275-284.
- 118. Cristobal, I., Garcia-Orti, L., Cirauqui, C., Alonso, M.M., Calasanz, M.J., and Odero, M.D. 2011. PP2A impaired activity is a common event in acute myeloid leukemia and its activation by forskolin has a potent anti-leukemic effect. *Leukemia* 25:606-614.
- 119. Neviani, P., Santhanam, R., Trotta, R., Notari, M., Blaser, B.W., Liu, S., Mao, H., Chang, J.S., Galietta, A., Uttam, A., et al. 2005. The tumor suppressor PP2A is functionally inactivated in blast crisis CML through the inhibitory activity of the BCR/ABL-regulated SET protein. *Cancer Cell* 8:355-368.

- 120. Neviani, P., Santhanam, R., Oaks, J.J., Eiring, A.M., Notari, M., Blaser, B.W., Liu, S., Trotta, R., Muthusamy, N., Gambacorti-Passerini, C., et al. 2007. FTY720, a new alternative for treating blast crisis chronic myelogenous leukemia and Philadelphia chromosome-positive acute lymphocytic leukemia. *J Clin Invest* 117:2408-2421.
- 121. Agarwal, A., MacKenzie, R.J., Pippa, R., Eide, C.A., Oddo, J., Tyner, J.W., Sears, R., Vitek, M.P., Odero, M.D., Christensen, D.J., et al. 2014. Antagonism of SET using OP449 enhances the efficacy of tyrosine kinase inhibitors and overcomes drug resistance in myeloid leukemia. *Clin Cancer Res* 20:2092-2103.
- 122. Li, X., Yost, H.J., Virshup, D.M., and Seeling, J.M. 2001. Protein phosphatase 2A and its B56 regulatory subunit inhibit Wnt signaling in Xenopus. *EMBO J* 20:4122-4131.
- 123. Patturajan, M., Nomoto, S., Sommer, M., Fomenkov, A., Hibi, K., Zangen, R., Poliak, N., Califano, J., Trink, B., Ratovitski, E., et al. 2002. DeltaNp63 induces beta-catenin nuclear accumulation and signaling. *Cancer Cell* 1:369-379.
- 124. Kalev, P., and Sablina, A.A. 2011. Protein phosphatase 2A as a potential target for anticancer therapy. *Anticancer Agents Med Chem* 11:38-46.
- 125. Li, W., Chen, Z., Zong, Y., Gong, F., Zhu, Y., Zhu, Y., Lv, J., Zhang, J., Xie, L., Sun, Y., et al. 2011. PP2A inhibitors induce apoptosis in pancreatic cancer cell line PANC-1 through persistent phosphorylation of IKKalpha and sustained activation of the NF-kappaB pathway. *Cancer Lett* 304:117-127.
- 126. Sontag, E., Nunbhakdi-Craig, V., Bloom, G.S., and Mumby, M.C. 1995. A novel pool of protein phosphatase 2A is associated with microtubules and is regulated during the cell cycle. *J Cell Biol* 128:1131-1144.
- 127. Feng, J., Wakeman, T., Yong, S., Wu, X., Kornbluth, S., and Wang, X.F. 2009. Protein phosphatase 2A-dependent dephosphorylation of replication protein A is required for the repair of DNA breaks induced by replication stress. *Mol Cell Biol* 29:5696-5709.
- 128. Chowdhury, D., Keogh, M.C., Ishii, H., Peterson, C.L., Buratowski, S., and Lieberman, J. 2005. gamma-H2AX dephosphorylation by protein phosphatase 2A facilitates DNA double-strand break repair. *Mol Cell* 20:801-809.
- 129. Zhuang, Z., Lu, J., Lonser, R., and Kovach, J.S. 2009. Enhancement of cancer chemotherapy by simultaneously altering cell cycle progression and DNA-damage defenses through global modification of the serine/threonine phospho-proteome. *Cell Cycle* 8:3303-3306.
- 130. Lu, J., Kovach, J.S., Johnson, F., Chiang, J., Hodes, R., Lonser, R., and Zhuang, Z. 2009. Inhibition of serine/threonine phosphatase PP2A enhances cancer chemotherapy by blocking DNA damage induced defense mechanisms. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 106:11697-11702.
- 131. Bai, X.L., Zhang, Q., Ye, L.Y., Hu, Q.D., Fu, Q.H., Zhi, X., Su, W., Su, R.G., Ma, T., Chen, W., et al. 2014. Inhibition of protein phosphatase 2A enhances cytotoxicity and accessibility of chemotherapeutic drugs to hepatocellular carcinomas. *Mol Cancer Ther* 13:2062-2072.
- 132. Chang, K.E., Wei, B.R., Madigan, J.P., Hall, M.D., Simpson, R.M., Zhuang, Z., and Gottesman, M.M. 2015. The protein phosphatase 2A inhibitor LB100 sensitizes ovarian carcinoma cells to cisplatin-mediated cytotoxicity. *Mol Cancer Ther* 14:90-100.
- 133. Lu, J., Zhuang, Z., Song, D.K., Mehta, G.U., Ikejiri, B., Mushlin, H., Park, D.M., and Lonser, R.R. 2010. The effect of a PP2A inhibitor on the nuclear receptor corepressor pathway in glioma. *J Neurosurg* 113:225-233.
- 134. Zhang, C., Peng, Y., Wang, F., Tan, X., Liu, N., Fan, S., Wang, D., Zhang, L., Liu, D., Wang, T., et al. 2010. A synthetic cantharidin analog for the enhancement of doxorubicin suppression of stem cell-derived aggressive sarcoma. *Biomaterials* 31:9535-9543.
- 135. Martiniova, L., Lu, J., Chiang, J., Bernardo, M., Lonser, R., Zhuang, Z., and Pacak, K. 2011. Pharmacologic modulation of serine/threonine phosphorylation highly sensitizes

PHEO in a MPC cell and mouse model to conventional chemotherapy. *PLoS One* 6:e14678.

- 136. Lv, P., Wang, Y., Ma, J., Wang, Z., Li, J.L., Hong, C.S., Zhuang, Z., and Zeng, Y.X. 2014. Inhibition of protein phosphatase 2A with a small molecule LB100 radiosensitizes nasopharyngeal carcinoma xenografts by inducing mitotic catastrophe and blocking DNA damage repair. *Oncotarget* 5:7512-7524.
- 137. Bai, X., Zhi, X., Zhang, Q., Liang, F., Chen, W., Liang, C., Hu, Q., Sun, X., Zhuang, Z., and Liang, T. 2014. Inhibition of protein phosphatase 2A sensitizes pancreatic cancer to chemotherapy by increasing drug perfusion via HIF-1alpha-VEGF mediated angiogenesis. *Cancer Lett* 355:281-287.
- 138. Xu, J., Xu, Z., Zhou, J.Y., Zhuang, Z., Wang, E., Boerner, J., and Wu, G.S. 2013. Regulation of the Src-PP2A interaction in tumor necrosis factor (TNF)-related apoptosisinducing ligand (TRAIL)-induced apoptosis. *J Biol Chem* 288:33263-33271.
- 139. Wei, D., Parsels, L.A., Karnak, D., Davis, M.A., Parsels, J.D., Marsh, A.C., Zhao, L., Maybaum, J., Lawrence, T.S., Sun, Y., et al. 2013. Inhibition of protein phosphatase 2A radiosensitizes pancreatic cancers by modulating CDC25C/CDK1 and homologous recombination repair. *Clin Cancer Res* 19:4422-4432.
- 140. Hong, C.S., Ho, W., Zhang, C., Yang, C., Elder, J.B., and Zhuang, Z. 2015. LB100, a small molecule inhibitor of PP2A with potent chemo- and radio-sensitizing potential. *Cancer Biol Ther* 16:821-833.
- 141. Baccarani, M., Cortes, J., Pane, F., Niederwieser, D., Saglio, G., Apperley, J., Cervantes, F., Deininger, M., Gratwohl, A., Guilhot, F., et al. 2009. Chronic myeloid leukemia: an update of concepts and management recommendations of European LeukemiaNet. *J Clin Oncol* 27:6041-6051.
- 142. Harper, J.V. 2005. Synchronization of cell populations in G1/S and G2/M phases of the cell cycle. *Methods Mol Biol* 296:157-166.
- 143. Rio, D.C., Ares, M., Jr., Hannon, G.J., and Nilsen, T.W. 2010. Purification of RNA using TRIzol (TRI reagent). *Cold Spring Harb Protoc* 2010:pdb prot5439.
- 144. Chou, T.C. 2010. Drug combination studies and their synergy quantification using the Chou-Talalay method. *Cancer Res* 70:440-446.
- 145. Yu, C., Wang, M., Li, Z., Xiao, J., Peng, F., Guo, X., Deng, Y., Jiang, J., and Sun, C. 2015. MicroRNA-138-5p regulates pancreatic cancer cell growth through targeting FOXC1. *Cell Oncol (Dordr)* 38:173-181.
- 146. Zhang, W., Yang, J., Liu, Y., Chen, X., Yu, T., Jia, J., and Liu, C. 2009. PR55 alpha, a regulatory subunit of PP2A, specifically regulates PP2A-mediated beta-catenin dephosphorylation. *J Biol Chem* 284:22649-22656.
- 147. Seeling, J.M., Miller, J.R., Gil, R., Moon, R.T., White, R., and Virshup, D.M. 1999. Regulation of beta-catenin signaling by the B56 subunit of protein phosphatase 2A. *Science* 283:2089-2091.
- 148. Zhang, C., Hong, C.S., Hu, X., Yang, C., Wang, H., Zhu, D., Moon, S., Dmitriev, P., Lu, J., Chiang, J., et al. 2015. Inhibition of protein phosphatase 2A with the small molecule LB100 overcomes cell cycle arrest in osteosarcoma after cisplatin treatment. *Cell Cycle*:1-9.
- 149. Gordon, I.K., Lu, J., Graves, C.A., Huntoon, K., Frerich, J.M., Hanson, R.H., Wang, X., Hong, C.S., Ho, W., Feldman, M.J., et al. 2015. Protein Phosphatase 2A Inhibition with LB100 Enhances Radiation-Induced Mitotic Catastrophe and Tumor Growth Delay in Glioblastoma. *Mol Cancer Ther*.
- 150. Jiang, X., Forrest, D., Nicolini, F., Turhan, A., Guilhot, J., Yip, C., Holyoake, T., Jorgensen, H., Lambie, K., Saw, K.M., et al. 2010. Properties of CD34+ CML stem/progenitor cells that correlate with different clinical responses to imatinib mesylate. *Blood* 116:2112-2121.

- 151. Jeong, A.L., and Yang, Y. 2013. PP2A function toward mitotic kinases and substrates during the cell cycle. *BMB Rep* 46:289-294.
- 152. Mochida, S., and Hunt, T. 2012. Protein phosphatases and their regulation in the control of mitosis. *EMBO Rep* 13:197-203.
- Krasinska, L., Domingo-Sananes, M.R., Kapuy, O., Parisis, N., Harker, B., Moorhead, G., Rossignol, M., Novak, B., and Fisher, D. 2011. Protein phosphatase 2A controls the order and dynamics of cell-cycle transitions. *Mol Cell* 44:437-450.
- 154. Nurse, P. 1990. Universal control mechanism regulating onset of M-phase. *Nature* 344:503-508.
- 155. Foley, E.A., and Kapoor, T.M. 2013. Microtubule attachment and spindle assembly checkpoint signalling at the kinetochore. *Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol* 14:25-37.
- 156. Tanenbaum, M.E., and Medema, R.H. 2010. Mechanisms of centrosome separation and bipolar spindle assembly. *Dev Cell* 19:797-806.
- 157. Gharbi-Ayachi, A., Labbe, J.C., Burgess, A., Vigneron, S., Strub, J.M., Brioudes, E., Van-Dorsselaer, A., Castro, A., and Lorca, T. 2010. The substrate of Greatwall kinase, Arpp19, controls mitosis by inhibiting protein phosphatase 2A. *Science* 330:1673-1677.
- 158. Mochida, S., Maslen, S.L., Skehel, M., and Hunt, T. 2010. Greatwall phosphorylates an inhibitor of protein phosphatase 2A that is essential for mitosis. *Science* 330:1670-1673.
- 159. Okumura, É., Morita, A., Wakai, M., Mochida, S., Hara, M., and Kishimoto, T. 2014. Cyclin B-Cdk1 inhibits protein phosphatase PP2A-B55 via a Greatwall kinaseindependent mechanism. *J Cell Biol* 204:881-889.
- 160. Vakifahmetoglu, H., Olsson, M., and Zhivotovsky, B. 2008. Death through a tragedy: mitotic catastrophe. *Cell Death Differ* 15:1153-1162.
- 161. Dufies, M., Jacquel, A., Robert, G., Cluzeau, T., Puissant, A., Fenouille, N., Legros, L., Raynaud, S., Cassuto, J.P., Luciano, F., et al. 2011. Mechanism of action of the multikinase inhibitor Foretinib. *Cell Cycle* 10:4138-4148.
- 162. Castedo, M., Perfettini, J.L., Roumier, T., Andreau, K., Medema, R., and Kroemer, G. 2004. Cell death by mitotic catastrophe: a molecular definition. *Oncogene* 23:2825-2837.
- 163. Gao, Z.H., Seeling, J.M., Hill, V., Yochum, A., and Virshup, D.M. 2002. Casein kinase I phosphorylates and destabilizes the beta-catenin degradation complex. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 99:1182-1187.
- 164. Jamieson, C.H., Ailles, L.E., Dylla, S.J., Muijtjens, M., Jones, C., Zehnder, J.L., Gotlib, J., Li, K., Manz, M.G., Keating, A., et al. 2004. Granulocyte-macrophage progenitors as candidate leukemic stem cells in blast-crisis CML. *N Engl J Med* 351:657-667.